MOAFA, HAMZAA., Ph.D. Diabetes Self-Management Among Arabs in the United States. (2021) Directed by Dr. Debra C. Wallace. 147 pp.

The purpose of this cross-sectional correlational study was to examine diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arab adults living in the United States. The target population was Arab Adults living with type 2 diabetes in the United States. Individual and Family Self-Management Theory (IFSMT) helped guide this study.

A convenience sample of 83 Arabs living with type 2 diabetes were recruited from non-profit community clinics, mosques, and Middle Eastern, Islamic, or Arabian stores. The following instruments were used: The Diabetes Fatalism Scale (DFS), the revised Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2), Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaire (DSMQ), the Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS), and a socio-demographic form.

The study found that diabetes self-management correlated with diabetes fatalism and diabetes distress. Diabetes knowledge correlated with A1C level. The regression models revealed that diabetes fatalism predicted diabetes self-management and when adjusted for diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress, diabetes fatalism did not predict the level of diabetes self-management. Diabetes self-management predicted the level of A1C directly and when adjusted for diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, and diabetes knowledge. Age and years of diabetes predicted the level of A1C.

New knowledge was developed on diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes for a new minority group. The study results provide a foundation on which to further examine and intervene. The study informs implications in the area of practice and may help researchers and diabetes care providers develop culturally appropriate diabetes self-management education for this population.

DIABETES SELF-MANAGEMENT AMONG

ARABS IN THE UNITED STATES

by

Hamza A. Moafa

A Dissertation Submitted to the Faculty of The Graduate School at The University of North Carolina at Greensboro in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

> Greensboro 2021

> > Approved by

Debra C. Wallace Committee Chair

© 2021 Hamza A. Moafa

In the Name of Allah (God), the Most Beneficent, the Most Merciful. This work is dedicated to my beloved parents, family, and those who serve humanity.

APPROVAL PAGE

This dissertation, written by HAMZA A. MOAFA, has been approved by the following committee of the Faculty of The Graduate School at The University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

Committee Chair

Debra C. Wallace

Committee Members

Ratchneewan Ross

Sarah Daynes

Richard Cowling

June 1, 2021 Date of Acceptance by Committee

May 6, 2021 Date of Final Oral Examination

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I would like first to thank Allah شا (God) by saying "Alhamdulillah," which means praise be to Allah (God) for giving me the strength, stamina, blessing, and patience to strive in seeking knowledge and serve humanity. Throughout this journey to earn my Ph.D. in nursing, I have received tremendous support from several indispensable people UNCG faculty around me; without them, I would have been unable to complete my program.

Second, I would like to thank my dissertation chair, Dr. Debra C. Wallace, for her support, constant encouragement, and valuable suggestions which have made this study a fruitful one. I would like to extend my special recognition to my previous/former committee member Dr. Karen Amirehsani, who supervised me and believed in my capabilities since the beginning of this journey, for being a source of inspiration and encouragement until the completion of the whole Ph.D. journey. I also would like to acknowledge the esteemed members of my dissertation committee members, Dr. Ratchneewan Ross, Dr. Sarah Daynes, and Dr. Richard Cowling, who contributed meaningfully to my ability to complete the program. A special thank goes to Dr. Thomas McCoy for his valuable guidance. Appreciation is extended to the Nursing Research Office of the School of Nursing at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro for helping with the incentives and providing support with supplies and equipment to measure the A1C level.

iv

Absolutely, I must thank my parents and my family for their constant support and encouragement for the accomplishment of my goals. I deeply appreciate the sacrifices they made over the years. I would like to express my special gratitude to my wife (Ahlam) for standing steadily behind me during my entire journey and for her patience and love. I must apologize for the time that I had missed with my children (Thammer, Fatimah, and Badr) when they needed me, and I promise that I will be a better father in the future, and no words could describe how much love I have for you and your mother.

Finally, I would like to thank my supportive relatives, friends, and fellow Ph.D. students who have shared their insights and accompanied me on my journey as I have accompanied them on theirs. I also thank Malika Akarramou for her help in translating DDS items and Sheikh Badi Ali and Amal Khdour for their help in the recruitment process.

Completing this program and my dissertation has been a confirmation of how many intellectual giants and faculty I have had the privilege of knowing and working with and has undeniably improved my intellectual capacity and satisfactorily equipped me to begin new chapters of research, teaching, and service as a nurse scholar and become a nurse scientist.

V

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	x
CHAPTER	
I. INTRODUCTION	1
Arabs in the United States	3
The Purpose of the Study	5
Diabetes Burden	6
Prevalence and Incidence	6
Diabetes Cost in the United States	6
The Burden of Diabetes in North Carolina	7
Diabetes Complications	7
Diabetes Deaths in the U.S.	8
Risk Factors for Type 2 Diabetes	9
National Goal for Diabetes Self-Management	11
Conceptual Framework	12
Context Dimension, Risk, and Protective Factors	13
Process Dimension	14
Outcome Dimensions	
Research Questions	
Definitions	
A1C Level	
Arab	17
Diabetes Distress	17
Diabetes Knowledge	18
Diabetes Fatalism	18
Self-Management	
Chapter Summary	
II. LITERATURE REVIEW	21
Theoretical Framework	21
The Context Dimensions	22
The Process Dimensions	
Outcomes Dimension	
Distal Outcome	44

	Knowledge Gaps	44
	Summary	46
III.	METHODOLOGY	48
	Design	48
	Research Ouestions	
	Setting	50
	Sample	51
	Sample Size	51
	Recruitment Strategies	52
	Data Collection Procedures	54
	Measurement and Instrumentation	55
	Data Management and Analysis	66
	Human Subjects Protection	69
	Chapter Summary	70
IV.	DATA ANALYSIS	71
	Research Question 1	71
	Socio-Demographic Characteristics	71
	Diabetes-Related Characteristics	73
	General Health Status	73
	Correlation among the Independent and Dependent	
	Variables	77
	Research Question 2	80
	Research Question 3	83
	Research Question 4	86
	Research Question 5	
	Research Question 6	
	Summary	93
V.	DISCUSSION	95
	Socio-Demographic and Diabetes-Related Characteristics	95
	Interrelationships and Correlations Among the Study Variables	99
	Diabetes Fatalism	99
	Diabetes Distress	101
	Diabetes Knowledge	103
	Diabetes Self-Management and A1C Level	104
	The Socio-Demographics and Diabetes self-Management	
	and AIC Level	106
	Strengths	108

Limitations	109
Implications for Nursing Practice, Research, and Healthcare	110
Summary	112
REFERENCES	113

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Measurements 56
Table 2. Internal Consistency Reliability Coefficient (N=83) 68
Table 3. Mode of Administration and Location (N=83) 72
Table 4. Sample Characteristics for the Categorical Variables (N=83)
Table 5. Sample Characteristics for Continuous Variables (N=83) 77
Table 6. Spearman's Correlation Coefficients Between the Independent Variables and Diabetes Self-Management and A1C 78
Table 7. Spearman's Correlation Coefficients Between Diabetes Self-Managementand A1C and Socio-Demographics and Diabetes-RelatedCharacteristics Independent Variables79
Table 8. Simple Linear Regression for Diabetes Self-Management (N=82) 81
Table 9. Simple Linear Regression for A1C (N=77)
Table 10. Multiple Linear Regression for the Inverse A1C (N=77) 83
Table 11. Multiple Linear Regression for Diabetes Self-Management (N=70)
Table 12. Multiple Linear Regression for A1C (N=68) 85
Table 13. The Weighted Least Square Regression (N=77) 87
Table 14. Multiple Linear Regression for A1C (N=68) 89
Table 15. Multiple Linear Regression for Diabetes Self-Management (N=70)
Table 16. Multiple Linear Regression for A1C (N=66) 93

LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure 1. The Conceptual Framework for the Relationship Between Diabetes	
Fatalism, Diabetes Knowledge, Diabetes Distress, Diabetes Self-	
Management, and A1C Level	15

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes is one of the fastest-growing chronic conditions in people living in Arab countries. There are 38.7 million adults aged between 20 and 79 years living with diabetes in the Middle East and North Africa, representing 9.6% of the adult Arab population (International Diabetes Federation [IDF], 2017). In this region of the world, some Arab countries reported higher rates of diabetes. For instance, the highest diabetes rate reported among Arab countries is 17.7% in Saudi Arabia, followed by 17% in Egypt and the United Arab Emirates (IDF, 2017).

In the U.S., both Arab and Arab American terms are used interchangeably. The estimated prevalence of self-reported diabetes ranges from 4.8% to 20% among Arabs and Arab Americans in the U.S. (Aswad, 2001; Dallo & Borrell, 2006; L. A. Jaber, Brown, Hammad, Nowak, et al., 2003; L. A. Jaber et al., 2004; Neumayer, Weir, Fussman, & McKane, 2017). Arab Americans have a higher prevalence of diabetes than non-Hispanic Whites (PR 1.40, 95% CI=[1.29, 1.52]) (Dallo et al., 2016).

Diabetes is the fifth leading cause of death among Arab with diabetes living in the U.S. (Dallo et al., 2012). Diabetes death rates among Arabs living in the U.S. are only preceded by heart disease, cancer, stroke, and chronic lower respiratory disease mortality rates in both genders (Dallo et al., 2012). The age-adjusted diabetes mortality rate for Arab American women was 32.6 per 100,000 compared to 35.3 for White men and 60.7

for Black men (Dallo et al., 2012). The age-adjusted death rates for Arab American men with diabetes 57.4 per 100,000 compared to 44 for White men (Dallo et al., 2012). Another study reported that death due to diabetes was 52 per 100,000 for Arab American men compared to 27 for White men and 32 per 100,000 for Arab American women compared to 21 for White women (El-Sayed et al., 2011). These numbers validate the importance of research needed to understand diabetes self-management, or the lack thereof, among the U.S. Arab population with diabetes.

Racial and ethnic groups are disproportionately affected by diabetes (Mayberry et al., 2016). A systematic literature review from 2011 to 2016 found disparities in medication adherence, diet behavior, self-monitoring of blood glucose, smoking behavior, and mixed evidence of differences in regular self-foot exams among African American /Black, White/Caucasian, and Hispanic/Latino (Mayberry et al., 2016). Arab Americans suffer sub-optimal care quality according to the American Association of Diabetes Guidelines (Berlie et al., 2008). About 26% of Arab Americans had HbA1c > 9.5% compared to 18% of the national U.S. population (Berlie et al., 2008). A recent study documented that Arab Americans are 38% more likely than non-Hispanic Whites to report HbA1c > 7% compared to non-Hispanic Whites (Dallo et al., 2018). HbA1c levels (glycemic control) may reflect the needs of the U.S. Arab population.

Many factors have contributed to diabetes care issues among the U.S. Arab population. The lack of understanding of diabetes etiology has been reported among Arab Americans with diabetes. Many Arab Americans with diabetes believe that diabetes is caused by blood pressure medications, cholesterol-lowering medications, eating at bedtime, or consuming sugar substitutes (Bertran et al., 2017). Others believe that the high prevalence of diabetes is linked to weight, blood pressure, heredity, lack of healthy diets, and lack of exercise (Bertran et al., 2017). Knowledge deficit has been documented as a major barrier for diabetes care among Arab Americans (L. Jaber et al., 2014). Meanwhile, the lack of culturally sensitive diabetes education for Arab Americans hinders their access to knowledge and self-care behaviors (Bertran et al., 2015; Fritz et al., 2016). Analysis of administrative data from primary care data of patients with diabetes in the U.S. showed that only 34.1% of Arab Americans with diabetes had an eye exam in 2015, compared to 48.7% of Asians, 46.7% of non-Hispanic Whites, and 40% of non-Hispanic Blacks (Dallo et al., 2018).

Language has been documented as a significant barrier to access healthcare education (Bertran et al., 2017). Arab Americans are concerned about diabetes and their relationship with health care providers (Bertran et al., 2015). In addition to language issues, lack of health insurance was reported by many Arab Americans with diabetes as a major barrier to accessibility and utilization of healthcare services among Arab Americans with diabetes (Bertran et al., 2017; L. Jaber et al., 2014).

Arabs in the United States

The term Arab does not refer to race; it refers to an ethnic group that commonly shares linguistics, cultural, and political traditions (Samhan, 2001). The first wave of Arab immigrants to the U.S. occurred in 1875, primarily by Christian immigrants from Lebanon and Syria who were uneducated and worked unskilled jobs (El-Sayed & Galea, 2009). The second wave of Arab immigrants fled the post-war political upheavals in Egypt, Syria, Iraq, and Palestine who were better generally better educated, fluent in English, and involved in white-collar jobs (El-Sayed & Galea, 2009). The third wave began in 1965 after the end of the Immigration Act that favored the European immigrants (El-Sayed & Galea, 2009). The third wave was the best educated compared to the other two generations. Nativity and citizenship of Arabs in the U.S. are divided into the following groups: (a) foreign-born, not a citizen; (b) foreign-born, naturalized citizen; and (c) native (born in the United States or born abroad to U.S. citizen—third or greater generation parent (Brittingham & De la Cruz, 2005). Lack of consistent and comparable data from government sources by the federal government presents challenges for researchers and healthcare practitioners who serve the Arab community in the U.S. (Management & Budget, 1997; Samhan, 2014). Arab Americans in the United States are not defined ethnically and are counted as White (Management & Budget, 1997; Samhan, 2014). Arabs exist in the public mind, but they are uncounted as a separate group; thus, they have not been a part of a nationwide consideration with their needs (Jamal & Naber, 2008).

According to Asi and Beaulieu (2013), there are an estimated 1,517,664 Arab Households—representing 5% of the U.S. population—who report their ancestors or ethnic origins as Algerian, Bahraini, Egyptian, Emirati, Iraqi, Jordanian, Kuwaiti, Lebanese, Libyan, Moroccan, Omani, Palestinian, Qatari, Saudi Arabian, Syrian, Tunisian, or Yemeni. This 5% of the U.S. population increased 76% since 1990. Arab ethnic identification is derived from their responses to the ancestry questions on the American Community Survey (Asi & Beaulieu, 2013). On the other hand, the Arab American Institute Foundation (AAI; AAI, n.d., 2015) claims that the U.S. is home to approximately 3,665,789 Arab Americans living in all 50 states, of which nearly 91,788 live in North Carolina. The AAI defines Arab Americans as those whose ethnicity comprises people who immigrated from the Arab-speaking countries of southwestern Asia and North Africa since the 1880s (AAI, 2009).

The first immigrant generation of Arab Americans tends to be less acculturated in the U.S. and tends to have difficulty accessing the healthcare system (L. Jaber et al., 2014). The first generation tends to seek care when they become ill, whereas the second generation tends to be younger and better aware of the U.S. healthcare system accessibility and acknowledge their health needs (L. Jaber et al., 2014). Bertran et al. (2015) noted that many Arab American women with diabetes accept the authoritative physician role and less willing to express their dissatisfaction with Arab physicians plainly. Other Arab Americans with diabetes believe that Arab physicians do not provide patient-centered care compared to other physicians and instead focus on lab results and medications rather than the patient (Bertran et al., 2015). Meanwhile, a study found that Arab Americans view healthcare providers as respected authorities who can provide better guidance to manage diabetes (Fritz et al., 2016). Diabetes among Arabs living in the United States is a major health problem, and a better understanding of this population is needed to help improve their diabetes-related health outcomes.

The Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study is to examine diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States.

Diabetes Burden

Prevalence and Incidence

Diabetes is a complicated chronic disease that necessitates continuous care with multifaceted risk reduction approaches beyond glycemic control (American Diabetes Association [ADA], 2018b). Diabetes is a term used to describe the elevated levels of glucose in the blood, also called hyperglycemia (World Health Organization [WHO], 2006). The WHO (2016) estimated that 422 million adults were living with diabetes in 2014, and the age-standardized diabetes rates have almost doubled since 1980, increasing from 4.7% to 8.8% in the adult population.

In the U.S., the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates that 30.3 million individuals "suffer from" or live with diabetes, accounting for 9.4% of the U.S. population (CDC, 2017). About 7.2 million individuals live with undiagnosed diabetes. According to the CDC (2017), around 30.2 million individuals suffering from diabetes in the U.S. were adults aged 18 years or older, consisting of 12% of all U.S. adults. Additionally, in 2015, approximately 84.1 million adults aged 18 years or older (33.9% of the U.S. adult population) had prediabetes (CDC, 2017). Furthermore, according to the CDC (2017), a total of 132,000 children and adolescents younger than age 18 years have been diagnosed with diabetes.

Diabetes Cost in the United States

In 2017, the total expenditures related to diagnosed diabetes and diabetes-related problems was \$327 billion, with \$237 billion attributed to direct medical costs and \$90 billion attributed to indirect costs (ADA, 2018a). An individual with diabetes incurs an

average medical expenditure of \$16,750, approximately \$9,600 attributed to diabetes (ADA, 2018b). The indirect costs associated with diabetes include health conditions causing missed work (absenteeism), reduced productivity at work (presenteeism), inability to work, reduced the productivity of those who are not in the workforce, and premature death (ADA, 2018b; Pawaskar et al., 2018).

The Burden of Diabetes in North Carolina

The CDC estimates that 10.1% of the North Carolina population live with diabetes (CDC, 2016). North Carolina is one of the states that encounters substantial increases in diabetes-related costs (Morgan et al., 2014). In 2010, Hospital diabetes-related hospitalization cost North Carolina nearly \$5 billion, with an average cost of \$25,273 per hospital stay (North Carolina Division of Public Health Diabetes Prevention and Control, 2013). If diabetes remains uncontrolled by using scientific approaches in North Carolina, it would cost the public and private sectors approximately \$17 billion annually by 2025 (as cited in Konen & Page, 2011).

Diabetes Complications

Diabetes complications develop when glucose levels are not appropriately controlled (ADA, 2018b). Uncontrolled diabetes leads to macrovascular complications such as myocardial infarction, stroke, and heart failure and microvascular complications such as blindness, lower extremities amputation, and kidney failures (ADA, 2018b; Stratton et al., 2000). Adults with diabetes are 2 to 4 times more likely to die from diabetes-related cardiovascular events such as myocardial infarction and strokes as compared to those without diabetes (American Heart Association, 2015). Zakarni (2013) conducted a cross-sectional study to assess the quality of life among 185 Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes. The study findings revealed that at least 25.4% of the participants reported macrovascular complications related to diabetes such as cardiovascular diabetes, stroke, and peripheral vascular disease, and at least 48.1% reported having microvascular complications such as retinopathy, nephropathy, and neuropathy. About 26.9% of Arab Americans reported having retinopathy, 33.3% neuropathy, and 45.3% dyslipidemia (Berlie et al., 2008). Furthermore, diabetes is associated with increased risks of skin infections, elevated blood pressures, heart diseases (such as heart attack), and nerve damage (ADA, n.d.). In 2014 in the U.S., a total of 108,000 adults with diabetes were hospitalized for lower-extremity amputation (CDC, 2017).

Diabetes Deaths in the U.S.

Diabetes is the seventh leading cause of death in the U.S. (Heron, 2018). Diabetes can lead to disability and premature death (CDC, 2011). In the United States, diabetes was responsible for 80,085 deaths (2.9% of the total death cases) in 2018 compared to 72,535 (2.9% of the total death cases) in 2015 (Heron, 2018). Diabetes decreases life expectancy by as much as 4 to 15 years (Gu et al., 1998; Konen & Page, 2011; Morgan et al., 2014). Diabetes was responsible for 14,053 deaths in the non-Hispanic Black population (4.3% of total deaths in non-Hispanic Black population), 8,546 deaths in the Hispanic population (4.5% of total deaths in the Hispanic population), and 53,399 deaths in the Hispanic White population (2.5% of total deaths in Hispanic population; Heron, 2018). However, diabetes-related death rates among Arab/Arab Americans are unknown as this subgroup is not reported separately.

Risk Factors for Type 2 Diabetes

The most common form of diabetes is type 2 diabetes which accounts for 90% to 95% of all diabetes cases. Type 2 diabetes was formerly known as non-insulin-dependent diabetes or adult-onset diabetes (ADA, 2019a). Individuals with type 2 diabetes usually produce inefficient inulin or have peripheral insulin resistance (ADA, 2019a). Thus, individuals with type 2 diabetes often do not need insulin at the beginning of their disease course; however, these individuals may need insulin to survive due to a progressive loss of b-cell insulin secretion in the pancreas (ADA, 2019a). This disease has been attributed to modifiable and non-modifiable risk factors (WHO, 2016; Zheng et al., 2018).

The non-modifiable risk factors include, but are not limited to, genetics, ethnicity, and age (WHO, 2016; Zheng et al., 2018). The risk of developing type 2 diabetes is associated with older age because insulin sensitivity to the apoptosis and the proliferation capacity of beta-cell tends to decline as individuals advance in age (Halim & Halim, 2019). Insulin secretion decreases about 0.7% annually in healthy individuals and doubles in individuals with impaired glucose intolerance due to the body composition changes (Szoke et al., 2008). Individuals with a family history of diabetes have higher risks of developing diabetes, especially in those with a bi-parental history of type 2 diabetes and those with parental diabetes diagnosed at a younger age and with maternal history (L. A. Jaber, Brown, Hammad, Nowak, et al., 2003; Scott et al., 2013). Higher rates are also attributed to multiple genes in some ethnic groups, such as the Arab population (Al Muftah et al., 2016; Al Safar et al., 2013; Burghardt et al., 2017).

The modifiable risk factors include overweight, obesity, unhealthy diet, unsatisfactory physical activity, and smoking (WHO, 2016; Zheng et al., 2018). Weight gain or obesity increases the risks of developing type 2 diabetes. Adipose tissue secretes and synthesis many hormones, referred to as adipokines (Smitka & Marešová, 2015). These adipokines regulate many biological processes in many organs, including pancreatic b-cell, which in turn influences insulin sensitivity and glucose regulation (Romacho et al., 2014). Active smoking also increases the risk of type 2 diabetes. Smokers have a 30%-40% risk of developing diabetes compared to nonsmokers (National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (US) Office on Smoking and Health, 2014). A meta-analysis and systematic review of the studies before 2015 revealed that 10.3% of cases of type 2 diabetes in men and 2.2% in women were attributed to active and passive smoking (Pan et al., 2015). The risk of developing diabetes increases with increasing levels of smoking intensity (National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (US) Office on Smoking and Health, 2014). Furthermore, food intake patterns such as high intake of red meat, low-fiber bread, cereal, dried beans, fried potatoes, and cheese are associated with incident type 2 diabetes (Liese et al., 2009). In addition to dietary issues, lack of physical activities plays a role in developing diabetes. A meta-analysis of research studies before March 2, 2015, revealed strong evidence of an inverse relationship between physical activity and the risk of developing type 2 diabetes (Aune et al., 2015). The study also found that all subtypes of physical activities are beneficial. Aune et al. (2015) also suggested that this relationship is mediated by reducing adiposity. The burden of non-communicable disease increases with

the increase of risk factors in an individual (Wesonga et al., 2016). Thus, efforts are needed for improved diabetes self-management to mitigate the effects of modifiable risk factors.

National Goal for Diabetes Self-Management

The burden of diabetes will continue to grow until the appropriate implementation of successful behavior change interventions and diabetes education interventions that promote and reinforce individual behavior change and improve health outcomes begins. Reducing the disease burden of diabetes and improving the quality of life for individuals who have diabetes mellitus represent leading health indicators for *Healthy People 2020*, which set the target that 62.5% of adults aged 18 years and over diagnosed with diabetes should receive formal diabetes education (National Center for Health Statistics, 2016). Prevention of diabetes and diabetes-related complications through implementing diabetes self-management programs is a significant challenge to facing this deadly and costly disease (Konen & Page, 2011).

The American Association of Diabetes Educators (AADE, 2019) identifies seven self-care behaviors for better diabetes control: (a) healthy eating, (b) being active, (c) monitoring, (d) taking medications, (e) problem solving, (f) healthy coping, and (g) reducing risk. Diabetes self-management education and support (DSMES) provides the knowledge, skills, and abilities necessary for optimal diabetes self-care and incorporates the needs, goals, and life experience of individuals with diabetes (Funnell et al., 2009). The primary purpose of DSMES is to promote informed decision-making, self-care behaviors, problem-solving, and active collaboration with the health care providers in order to enhance the quality of life and improve clinical outcomes and health status through cost-effect approaches (Powers et al., 2015). DSMES promotes patient-centered care in which care is respectful and responsive to individual needs, values, and preferences when making clinical decisions (Powers et al., 2015). A multidisciplinary team including but not limited to registered nurses, registered dietitians, and pharmacists with expertise in the clinical care of diabetes, educational methodologies, teaching strategies, the psychological and behavioral aspects of diabetes self-care play crucial roles in designing the curriculum and assisting in the delivery of diabetes self-care education (Funnell et al., 2009).

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework was based on Ryan and Sawin's (2009) Individual and Family Self-Management Theory (IFSMT). The IFSMT is a new mid-range descriptive theory developed by Dr. Polly Ryan and Dr. Kathleen Swain at the University of Milwaukee Wisconsin Self-Management Center (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). The IFSM elaborates on the concept of self-management in health care practice.

The self-management process is the principal concept of the theory and is conceptualized as:

Self-management is a process by which individuals and families use knowledge and beliefs, self-regulation skills and abilities, and social facilitation to achieve health-related outcomes. Self-management takes place in the context of risk and protective factors specific to the condition, physical and social environment, and individual and family. Proximal outcomes are self-management behaviors and cost of health care services; distal outcomes are health status, quality of life and cost of health. Self-management is applicable to chronic conditions and health promotion (Ryan & Sawin, 2009; Ryan, 2009; UWM Self - Management Science Center Working Group, 2011; Ryan & Sawin, 2014). (UWM Self - Management Science Center Working Group, 2011, para. 1)

The IFSMT purports that individuals, dyads, or families—not limited to biological families—assume the responsibility for the individual and family selfmanagement (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). This self-management can occur in collaboration with healthcare professionals to prevent or lessen illness or aid in the management of complex health regimens in ways that reflect individual and family values and beliefs in meaningful ways (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). Ryan and Sawin (2009) postulated that selfmanagement is a multidimensional and complex phenomenon consisting of and affected by three dimensions (context, process, and outcome).

According to the theory, the factors in the contextual dimension directly influence the process of self-management and outcomes. The theory also proposes that improve the process of self-management will result in favorable outcomes. The outcome dimension of the theory relates to the proximal and distal outcomes.

Context Dimension, Risk, and Protective Factors

Context dimensions, risk, and protective factors consist of (a) condition-specific factors, (b) physical and social environments such as access to health care, culture, setting, provider transition, transportation, culture, and social capital, and (c) individual and family characteristics which have influences on self-management such literacy level, developmental stages, perspectives, information process, capability. Condition-specific factors relate to physiological, structural, or functional characteristics of the condition, its treatment, or prevention of the conditions that impact the amount, type, and nature of

behavior needed for self-management (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). In this theory, the context, risk, and protective factors influence each other. Ryan and Sawin (2009) hypothesized that factors in the context dimension affect the individual's and family's ability to engage in the process dimensions such as self-monitoring and have direct impacts on outcomes self-management behaviors. Individuals with inadequate health literacy experience poorer health-related quality of life, including self-care (Sayah et al., 2016). For example, as a part of the culture, fatalism has been associated with poor self-care and poor medication adherence (Walker et al., 2012).

Process Dimension

The process of self-management consists of knowledge and beliefs, selfregulation skills and abilities, and social facilitation (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). Knowledge and beliefs refer to self-efficacy, outcomes expectancy, and goal congruence, whereas self-regulation skills and abilities refer to goal-setting, self-monitoring, reflective thinking, decision making, planning and action, self-evaluation, and emotional control. Social facilitation includes influence, support, and collaboration (Ryan & Sawin, 2009). Ryan and Sawin (2009) theorized that the constructs in the process dimension are linked to the constructs in the context dimension, internally related, and affect the outcomes dimension. For example, enhancement of knowledge-specific health beliefs is linked to engagement in self-regulation behaviors. This process or action, in turn, leads the individuals and families to engage in self-management behaviors or proximal outcomes. Also, Ryan and Sawin (2009) theorized that goal incongruence and anxiety resulting from competing demands associated with health goals affect self-management. Diabetes distress was found to be an essential determinant for glycemic control (Masri et al., 2018). Moreover, a lack of knowledge negatively influences glycemic control (Islam et al., 2015).

Outcome Dimensions

Outcome dimensions consist of both proximal and distal outcomes. According to the theory, the proximal outcome is the actual engagement in self-management behaviors that are specific to a health condition, risk, or transition, as well as symptoms management and pharmacological adherence. Proximal outcomes can be behaviors that control, lessen the impact, decrease consequences, and make daily life calmer with condition management. Proximal outcomes also include costs of healthcare service use. On the other hand, distal outcomes relate to health status disease trajectories such as improving or worsening of HbA1c level or mortality, quality of life, perceived wellbeing, and cost of health. Distal outcomes are usually affected by proximal outcomes.

Figure 1.



The Conceptual Framework for the Relationship Between Diabetes Fatalism, Diabetes Knowledge, Diabetes Distress, Diabetes Self-Management, and A1C Level

Research Questions

The research questions for this study follow:

- RQ1: What are the sociodemographic characteristics and diabetes-related characteristics of Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ2: What is the relationship between the context (diabetes fatalism) and the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ3: What is the relationship between the context (diabetes fatalism) and the process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress) on the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ4: What is the relationship between the proximal outcome (diabetes selfmanagement) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ5: What are the combined relationships between the context (diabetes fatalism), the process (diabetes distress, diabetes knowledge), and the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management on the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ6: What is the impact of socio-demographic characteristics and diabetesrelated characteristic (age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States) on the proximal outcome (diabetes self-

management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?

Definitions

Theoretical indicators of the framework concepts are discussed. These definitions were derived from the scientific literature, the framework, and national guidelines for diabetes best practices.

A1C Level

Theoretical definition: The individual's average of blood sugar levels during the previous 2-3 months (ADA, n.d.). It is indicative of glycemic control (ADA, 2019c). Arab

The term Arab is used to describe someone whose ethnic origin, descent, roots, heritage, or the place of birth or place of birth of their ancestors is from Algerian, Bahraini, Egyptian, Emirati, Iraqi, Jordanian, Kuwaiti, Lebanese, Libyan, Moroccan, Omani, Palestinian, Qatari, Saudi Arabian, Syrian, Tunisian, and Yemeni, or selfidentified Arab (Asi & Beaulieu, 2013).

Diabetes Distress

Theoretical definition: Diabetes distress refers to patient concerns about access to diabetes care, patient emotional burdens resulting from diabetes, and distress coming from diabetes-related regimens (Fisher et al., 2012).

17

Diabetes Knowledge

Theoretical definition: The individual's knowledge about diabetes, selfperception, and self-care behaviors, which are needed for decision-making and performing specific health behaviors to achieve optimal diabetes self-care (Sausa, 2003).

Diabetes Fatalism

Theoretical definition: Believing in the lack of personal control over destiny or fate, which hinders participation in desirable health behavior (Drew & Schoenberg, 2011).

Self-Management

Theoretical definition: Ability of the patient to be an active participant in treatment plans and engaged in problem-solving, decision-making, resource utilization, interaction with healthcare providers, taking action, and self-tailoring (Beck et al., 2017; Lorig & Holman, 2003). Self-care and self-management are used interchangeably in the literature.

Chapter Summary

Diabetes is a growing public health problem in the U.S. associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular mortality and morbidity. Nursing research is concerned with the development of a scientific body of knowledge about the health and care of individuals, families, and communities to improve nursing practice, form health policies, and enhance the health of individuals in all countries (American Association of Colleges of Nursing, 2006). Addressing the continued needs and demands of minorities with diabetes is one of the biggest challenges in the area of health care in the U.S. (Canedo et

al., 2018; Taylor et al., 2018). The importance of regular follow-up of patients with diabetes plays a pivotal role in averting diabetes sequelae (ADA, 2019d). Maintaining blood glucose levels within specific ranges, adhering to appropriate diabetes diet plans, and avoiding sedentary lifestyles can prevent or slow the progression of diabetes complications (ADA, 2019b).

Relevant research studies in the literature demonstrate a high rate of diabetes among Arabs living in the U.S. Moreover, a small number of research studies regarding this ethnic group compared to other ethnic groups in the U.S. However, none of the previously mentioned studies measured determinants of diabetes self-management among Arabs with diabetes in the U.S. According to *Healthy People 2020*, achieving healthy disparities is a type of health difference associated with social or economic disadvantage (Secretary's Advisory Committee on Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives for 2020, 2008). As can be seen, the U.S. Arab population is underserved. Health disparities unfavorably affect individuals because of social or economic obstacles to health based on factors such as racial or ethnic group orientation (Secretary's Advisory Committee on Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives for 2020, 2008). Thus, *Health People 2020* encourages attention to such disadvantaged groups and pays attention to the root causes of health disparities (Secretary's Advisory Committee on Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives for 2020, 2008).

Many researchers agreed upon the need to develop culturally appropriate diabetes self-management education for this population (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016; Masri et al., 2018). This is because the individuals by themselves or with their support system manage most of the day-to-day diabetes care. The study filled gaps in knowledge.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

This dissertation sought to examine diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arabs living in the United States. The review of the literature is composed of the following: (a) the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), and proximal outcome (A1C), (b) gaps in knowledge, and (c) summary.

Theoretical Framework

The Individual and Family Self-management Theory (IFSMT) has not been tested among the U.S. Arab population with diabetes. As shown in the conceptual framework (Figure 1), the context (Risk and Protective Factors) related to the study is diabetes fatalism. The process of self-management related to this study is diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress. The proximal outcome related to this study is diabetes selfmanagement. The distal outcome related to this study is A1C. As theorized in the theoretical framework (Figure 1), context and process influence outcomes, and proximal outcome influences distal outcome. In this chapter, this theoretical framework facilitated the review of the literature examining the relationship between the context, process, proximal outcome, and distal outcome.

The Context Dimensions

As mentioned earlier, condition-specific factors, physical and social environments such as access to health care, culture, setting, and social capital, and individual and family characteristics are components of the context dimension. Cultural beliefs play an important role among Arabs with chronic disease. For example, one study showed that Arab Americans tend to have an external locus of control (chance), which has shown a strong association with blood glucose levels (Shara et al., 2017). In a study of cancer beliefs and attitudes among Arab immigrants in the U.S., both Christian and Muslim focus group participants believed that cancer was a punishment by God and under control of God, as well as viewing God as the omnipotent healer and projector (Shah et al., 2008). On the other hand, in the Arab Region, a phenomenological study conducted among the Sudanese Arab with diabetes, Hag Hamed (2014) found that both Sunni Muslims and Coptic Christians participants believe that they are responsible for their health and well-being and did not feel that their health is not under their control.

Not all Arabs are Muslim, and not all Muslims are Arabs. The exact breakdowns of the U.S. population are difficult to determine since the immigration authorities do not document and record religion (Kayyali, 2018). However, people from the Middle East and Arab countries are racially varied and share similar values and behavior (Aboul-Enein & Aboul-Enein, 2010). Almost every Arab (a) believes in God, acknowledges God's power, and has a religious affiliation, and (b) accepts that humans cannot control all events; many things depend on God (i.e., "Fate"; Nydell, 1987).

22

Diabetes Fatalism. Fatalism is usually present in religious communities (Berardi et al., 2016; Egede & Bonadonna, 2003; Franklin et al., 2007). Fatalism is expected to be culturally passed from among generations, but different cultures and religions may conceive it differently (Ruiu, 2012). Regardless of whether Arabs are Christian or Muslim, they share religious values and beliefs such as fatalism (Nabolsi & Carson, 2011). Patients may view that the disease is coming from GOD, and they have no control over them (Nabolsi & Carson, 2011; Omu et al., 2014). This issue or idea has been attributed to the misinterpretation of predestination, especially among the followers of the Islamic beliefs (Odeh Yosef, 2008). For example, many Muslims may believe that God predetermines things and events in life. Therefore, they may not engage in health promotion behaviors, although the Islamic beliefs encourage individuals to maintain their wellbeing and health (Odeh Yosef, 2008).

Fatalism plays a role in determining self-management engagement. Diabetes fatalism is among these beliefs, which is exhibited in adult patients with chronic diseases such as type 2 diabetes (Sukkarieh-Haraty et al., 2018). Diabetes fatalism is defined as "a complex psychological cycle characterized by perceptions of despair, hopelessness, and powerlessness" (Egede & Ellis, 2009, p. 62). Fatalism hinders patients from seeking medical attention and healthcare (Powe & Finnie, 2003). Studies have shown that diabetes fatalistic beliefs are related to lower glycemic control and diabetes self-care (Berardi et al., 2016; Sukkarieh-Haraty et al., 2018; Walker et al., 2012). However, Walker et al. (2012) found no significant correlation between diabetes fatalism and diabetes knowledge (r=-0.054, p=.349). Individuals with fatalistic beliefs are less likely

23
to report good diabetes self-care understanding, adherence to healthy diet patterns, positive attitude toward diabetes, adherence to diabetes self-care recommendations, and see their health as essential (Egede & Ellis, 2009).

Egede and Ellis (2009) conducted a cross-sectional study to describe the psychometric properties of a 12-item diabetes fatalism scale in a sample of 216 participants, White (38.9%) and Black (61.1%). They found a medium significant negative correlation between diabetes self-management understanding and diabetes fatalism (r=-0.35, p<0.001), a small negative significant correlation between reporting self-care control problems and diabetes fatalism (r=0.22, p=0.002), and a small significant positive correlation between diabetes fatalism and HbA1c (r=0.20 p=0.004). The authors also found a medium significant negative correlation between diabetes fatalism and self-care ability (r=-0.30, p<0.001) and a small significant negative correlation is self-care adherence (r=-0.23, p<0.001).

Walker et al. (2012) found a significant negative correlation between diabetes fatalism and medication adherence (r=-0.23, p<.001), diet (r=-0.26, p<0.001), exercise (r=-0.20, p<0.001), and frequency of blood sugar testing (r=-0.18, p<0.001) in a convenience sample of 378 non-Arab adults with type 2 diabetes in the Southeastern U.S. However, in an earlier study, in a sample of 452 Black/African Americans, Hispanic/ Latinos, and Asian/Pacific Islanders, Lange and Piette (2006) found that patients with an annual household income of more than \$20,000 were less fatalistic and reported better personal control over diabetes than those with lower income bracket F(2, 398)=11.72,

p<.001. They also found higher fatalistic beliefs to be associated with a greater number of co-morbidities [r(452)=.14, p<.01].

A cross-sectional study conducted by Walker et al. (2014a) measured diabetes fatalism with the Diabetes Fatalism Scale (DFS) and diabetes self-care with behavioral skills with the Summary of Diabetes Self-care Activities Scale in a convenience sample of 615 adults with diabetes consisting of non-Hispanic Black (64.9%), non-Hispanic White (33%), and Hispanic/Other (2.1%). The study findings revealed that diabetes fatalism was positively associated with medication adherence (β = 0.03, CI: 0.01 to 0.05) and general diet (β =0.03, CI: 0.01 to 0.05) and showed no significant association with frequency of following a specific diet, frequency of exercises, frequency of blood sugar testing, or frequency of foot care check and inspection.

In the Middle East, a systematic review of 34 studies of the Middle Eastern with diabetes found that management of diabetes is influenced by religious beliefs "fatalism" although the population is diverse, and Islamic beliefs predominate the region (Alsairafi et al., 2016). In the Arab Region, a phenomenological study conducted in the Sudanese Arab population with diabetes, Hag Hamed and Daniel (2019) found that both Sunni Muslims and Coptic Christians participants believe that they are responsible for their health and well-being and did not feel that their health was under their control. In a recent cross-sectional study in Lebanese (Arabs), Farran et al. (2019) found diabetes fatalism as a predictor of glycemic control. Moreover, Sukkarieh-Haraty et al. (2018) found that younger patients with diabetes exhibited more fatalistic attitudes among Lebanese (Arabs).

So far, there have been studies examining the relationship between diabetes fatalism, diabetes self-management, self-care behaviors, and glycemic control. However, research shows mixed findings. For example, the frequency of blood sugar testing as a part of self-care behaviors was found to have a significant negative correlation and no significant correlation in another study. Moreover, patients' levels of fatalism have been associated with self-care behaviors and glycemic control. Even though some studies that examined these relationships were conducted in the Arab countries, none of them were conducted in the U.S., where there may be differences in the cultural contexts in terms of the healthcare system, culture, health education, and beliefs. More studies are needed to explore the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (glycemic control).

The Process Dimensions

As mentioned previously, the process of self-management consists of knowledge and beliefs, self-regulation skills and abilities, social facilitation. Knowledge and beliefs refer to self-efficacy, outcomes expectancy, and goal congruence, whereas self-regulation skills and abilities refer to goal-setting, self-monitoring, reflective thinking, decision making, planning and action, self-evaluation, and emotional control. Social facilitation includes influence, support, and collaboration. Ryan and Sawin (2009) referred to knowledge as factual information about a health condition or behavior and goal congruence as the individual's ability to resolve the confusion from the competing demands associated with health demands. Based on the IFSMT, the process dimension (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress) as well as the outcomes dimensions (diabetes self-management and glycemic control).

Knowledge. Diabetes knowledge has been acknowledged as one of the important determinants of adherence to diabetes self-care behaviors. The levels of diabetes knowledge have been widely investigated among different cultures and countries. In the mid-1980s, the Michigan Diabetes Research and Training Centre developed the Diabetes Knowledge Questionnaires to address the need for a validated and reliable instrument to assess the level of diabetes knowledge among patients with diabetes (Fitzgerald et al., 1998; Hess & Davis, 1983). In the mid-1990s, a series of three diabetes knowledge scales (DKNA, DKNB, and DKNC) were developed and validated for Australian patients with diabetes (Dunn et al., 1984). In 2001, the Audit of Diabetes Knowledge (ADKnowl) was developed and tested in the United Kingdom (Speight & Bradley, 2001). In 2011, a 15-item diabetes knowledge questionnaire (DKQ) was developed and tested to address the need for a validated and reliable instrument for Australian patients with type 2 and type 1 diabetes (Eigenmann, Skinner, & Colagiuri, 2011).

Evidence suggested that lack of diabetes knowledge is a contributing factor to the level of diabetes self-care behaviors (Kassahun et al., 2016; Kueh et al., 2017; Saleh et al., 2017). Individuals with higher levels of diabetes knowledge usually are less likely to have poor diabetes self-care and vice versa (Kassahun et al., 2016; Kueh et al., 2017; Saleh et al., 2017). For example, Bains and Egede (2011) found diabetes knowledge to have a positive, linear relationship with glycemic control in a sample of 125 low-income people, a sample that consisted of Black (71.4%) and White (28.6%) participants.

Similarly, Heisler et al. (2005) found that those who knew their recent HbA1c values had better diabetes care in a sample that consisted of Black (n=122), Latino (n=70), and Other (n=46). Individuals who knew their fasting glucose levels were 2.7 times more likely to have good diabetes self-care practices than those who did not know their glucose level (AOR=2.709; 95% CI [1.481, 4.957]) (Mariye et al., 2018). In a cross-sectional study with 76 Blacks, 19 Hispanics, and five of an unknown race, Zulman et al. (2012) found that better diabetes understanding was associated with better glycemic control (r =-0.14, p<0.05).

In the Arab Region, Alhaik et al. (2019) assessed the level of diabetes self-care knowledge and its relationship with demographics and medical characteristics among 273 patients with diabetes in Amman-Jordan. A 38-item questionnaire included steps of the Summary of Diabetes Self-care (DSCKQ-30) and Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT) was given to assess the level of knowledge. The levels of diabetes knowledge were categorized into low (mean < 33%), moderate (mean = 33-66%), and high (mean > 66%). The study findings revealed that the overall level of knowledge was moderate (58.28 [*SD*=18.24]). The levels of knowledge ranged from a low of 42.5% for the exercise domain followed by monitoring, causes of diabetes, foot care, symptom, and complication, diabetes medication, up to meal planning domain, which was the highest level of knowledge (70.2%). The study also revealed that younger patients were more knowledgeable in the causes of diabetes mellitus, monitoring, meal planning, and diabetes medication (*F*=9.86, *p*<0.05, F=13.10, *p*<0.05, *F*=26.33, *p*<0.05, *F*=14.08, *p*<0.05, and *F*=22.66, *p*<0.05, respectively).

At least three qualitative studies reported the lack of diabetes knowledge among Arab Americans with diabetes (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016). For instance, one of the providers said, "In the Arabic community, ... most of the time they don't understand the seriousness of a disease" (Fritz et al., 2016, p. 3). An Arab American patient with diabetes stated, "We are not educated about the disease we have ... There should be a special committee for Arab American people that have diabetes ... to give us lessons and educate us about the disease" (Fritz et al., 2016, p. 3). Furthermore, in a qualitative study in Michigan with a sample of 23 Arab Americans, participants reported a lack of diabetes knowledge sources (Bertran et al., 2015). A male participant stated,

We are not educated about the disease we have. We eat everything, we drink everything, and after all we look back [and say] "Oh, what did we eat?" There should be a special committee for Arab American people that have diabetes that holds meeting at least one a week or twice a week . . . to give us lessons, and educate us about the disease. (Bertran et al., 2015, p. 753)

These three studies used qualitative designs and analysis in order to gain insights into issues of diabetes self-care management among Arabs in the United States. Furthermore, patient's levels of knowledge have been associated with self-care behaviors and glycemic control among Arab living in the United States. However, there are no studies that examined the relationship between process (diabetes knowledge) and outcomes (diabetes self-management and glycemic control) among Arabs in the United States. The relationship between diabetes knowledge and diabetes self-management behavior and glycemic may be different due to differences in the cultural contexts in terms of the healthcare system, culture, health education, and beliefs.

Diabetes Distress. Diabetes distress or diabetes-related distress are used interchangeably, and both terms refer to the negative emotions resulting from the burden of living with and managing diabetes mellitus (Fisher et al., 2014; Hermanns et al., 2018). Diabetes distress and depression are partially overlapping, but they are not identical; however, both concepts have been widely used in the health literature without accounting for the actual differences between them (Fisher et al., 2014; Hermanns et al., 2018; Perrin et al., 2017). For example, similarly, in a qualitative interview with 18 healthcare providers in Northern Virginia designed to obtain their perspectives on diabetes distress in the management of type 2 diabetes, the participants reported a lack of awareness of diabetes distress in their experience of type 2 diabetes-related psychological and emotional challenges faced by the immigrant and underserved population (John, 2018).

In addition to lack of awareness about diabetes distress, a large proportion of research includes both type 1 and type 2 diabetes populations when studying diabetes distress. However, this can be an issue because the way in which diabetes manifests in the two populations may be practically different such as fear of hypoglycemia among patients with type 1 diabetes (Perrin et al., 2017). However, some research has shown the distinction between the two conditions (Fisher et al., 2010). For instance, a study by Fisher et al. (2010) examining the relationship between major depressive disorder (MDD), depressive symptoms, and diabetes distress with glycemic control showed that only diabetes distress held a cross-sectional and time-varying longitudinal relation to glycemic control.

The concept of diabetes distress refers to concerns about diabetes self-care due to emotional burdens, physician, regimen, and interpersonal burdens (Fisher et al., 2012; Fisher et al., 2009; Polonsky et al., 2005). Diabetes distress has been reported as affecting up to 36% of individuals with type 2 diabetes, with higher levels in the comorbid depressive symptoms and reported by female participants (Perrin et al., 2017).

Diabetes distress is different from depression. Diabetes distress concerns those negative emotional states that result from specific stressors associated with diabetes, whereas depression refers to cognitive-affective, not necessarily related to a specific cause (Hermanns et al., 2018). Diabetes distress is linked to specific stressors, whereas depression focuses on the diagnosis of the symptoms irrespective of their cause (Fisher et al., 2014). Stressors that cause diabetes distress are either related to objective stressors, such as treatment complexity and complications or fears and worries, or the individual's perception of these stressors and an appraisal of individual coping ability (Hermanns et al., 2018). For example, in a qualitative interview with 15 insulin-treated adults (75% Black, 25% White) with type 2 diabetes, participants reported that a lack of understanding from others, difficulties communicating with health care providers, and burdens of lifestyle changes as sources of diabetes distress (Tanenbaum et al., 2016).

The level of diabetes distress has been widely assessed by means of the Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS) and the Problem Areas in Diabetes (PAID) Scale (Schmitt et al., 2015). The DDS is more reflective of physician-related distress and problems regarding diabetes self-management, whereas PAID focuses more on food-related problems and diabetes self-management (Schmitt et al., 2015). The DDS demonstrated a stronger association between goof diabetes self-care and good metabolic outcomes compared to the PAID (Schmitt et al., 2015).

Diabetes distress is substantially higher among minorities with type 2 diabetes (Özcan et al., 2018). An increased level of diabetes distress has been associated with poor glycemic control, poor adherence to diabetes diet plans, and lower physical activity (Fisher et al., 2012). Diabetes distress impacts diabetes self-management. For example, Zulman et al. (2012) examined the influence of the psychological attributes of diabetes and self-management in glycemic control using the health and retirement study (HRS) data of 1,834 adults, consisted of Caucasian, Black, and unidentified races. The study revealed that lower ratings of diabetes self-management and higher levels of diabetes distress were associated with worse HbA1c levels and glycemic control (p < 0.01, p < 0.01, respectively). Unlike Zulman et al., Aikens (2012) found that diabetes predicts future diet behavior (p=0.049), physical activity (p=0.001), glucose testing (p=0.018), future glycemic control (p=0.001), and medication adherence (p=0.011) in a sample of 253 patients with type 2 diabetes. In the same vein, Jannoo et al. (2017) found that patients with lower levels of diabetes-specific distress showed higher levels of adherence to diabetes medications; the sample consisted of 87 Chinese and 173 Indians with type 2 diabetes in Malaysia.

In Arab regions, Alamoudi et al. (2016) assessed the level of diabetes distress in Saudi patients with diabetes. A convenience sample of 197 participated in the study. Both DDS and PAID were used to assess diabetes distress. The findings revealed that fear of diabetes complications, adverse effects of low blood sugar levels on health, the effect of glycemic control on mood, and constant feelings of inability to manage or control diabetes are the main concerns. Recently, Aljuaid et al. (2018) found a positive correlation between diabetes distress scores and HabAc1. In the same manner, Darawad et al. (2017) conducted a descriptive cross-sectional study evaluating the psychometrics of the Arabic version of the DDS among a convenience sample of 289 Arabs with diabetes in Jordan. The study findings indicated that a higher level of diabetes distress is positively correlated with higher HbA1c levels (r=0.153, p=0.018) and negatively associated with diabetes self-management (r=-0.174, p=0.003). In the same vein, a crosssectional study with 280 Arab adults with type 2 diabetes from Lebanon revealed a significant amount of emotional distress (p=0.018) was significantly associated with higher HbA1c values (Sukkarieh-Haraty et al., 2017).

In the case of the Arabs living in the U.S., a qualitative study with eight health care providers aimed at exploring providers' perspectives on cultural barriers and facilitators to diabetes self-management among Arab Americans reported the need for Arab-speaking health care providers to help Arab Americans with diabetes to maintain the best health possible (DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017). Another qualitative study with 23 Adult Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes reported negative and positive attitudes toward health care providers. Some participants who dealt with Arab American health

care providers perceived that Arab American health care providers were not as caring (compared to non-Arab American doctors) (Fritz et al., 2016). Dissatisfaction with health care providers and lack of appropriate care and communication lead to distress among patients with diabetes (Polonsky et al., 2005; Tanenbaum et al., 2016).

Patients' levels of distress have been associated with diabetes self-management and glycemic control. No previous study has investigated the relationship between process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes selfmanagement), and distal outcome (glycemic control) among Arabs living in the United States with diabetes. Even though some studies that examined these relationships were conducted in the Arab countries, none of them were done in the U.S., where there may be differences in the cultural contexts in terms of the healthcare system, culture, health education, and beliefs.

Outcomes Dimension

According to the IFSMT, outcome dimensions can be proximal and distal. In this study, the proximal outcome is theorized as diabetes self-management, and the distal outcome is theorized as glycemic control. The Proximal outcomes include self-management behaviors specific to a condition, risk, transition, and managing symptoms and pharmacological theories, whereas the distal outcome is related to health status, quality of life or perceived wellbeing, and cost of health.

Proximal Outcome. Self-management is a keystone of diabetes care. Individuals with diabetes are expected to perform diabetes self-care activities in order to achieve the optimal glycemic level and help avoid undesirable diabetes outcomes (ADA, 2019b;

Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group et al., 2009). These activities may include (a) healthy eating, (b) being active, (c) monitoring, (d) taking medications, (e) problem solving, (f) healthy coping, and (g) reducing risk (AADE, 2019). However, the problem is that the lack of diabetes self-management is more present among ethnic groups (Bertran et al., 2015; Fritz et al., 2016; Mayberry et al., 2016). For example, a systematic review of 92 articles of Americans with diabetes between January 2011 and March 2015 revealed good evidence of disparities in terms of medication adherence and selfmonitoring of blood glucose among non-Hispanic Whites, non-Hispanic Blacks, and Hispanic with type 2 diabetes (Mayberry et al., 2016). In addition to disparities among the visible U.S. population, the U.S. Arab population reported issues with diabetes care.

Lack of diabetes self-management has been identified as one of the most important issues among Arab Americans with diabetes (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016). For example, Bertran et al. (2015) conducted a qualitative study evaluating the barriers to and facilitators of diabetes self-management education among Arab Americans with diabetes. A convenience sample of 23 Arab Americans participated in the study. Focus group methodology was employed to produce rich data on patients' experiences of barriers to and facilitators of diabetes self-management. The findings revealed that religious beliefs, food sharing, and general roles could be either facultative or inhibitive. The findings also revealed conflicting views about their interactions with their healthcare providers. Some participants praised them as a "respected authority," while others acknowledged the gaps in communication between the healthcare providers and Arab patients with diabetes. The participants acknowledged

that the lack of appropriate educational and supportive resources are critical barriers to diabetes self-management education.

Fritz et al. (2016) conducted a qualitative study exploring Arab American providers' and patients' perspectives on the meaning of diabetes self-management and perceived cultural barriers to diabetes self-management among Arab Americans with diabetes by employing focus group methodology. A sample of 8 Arab American providers and 23 Arab Americans with diabetes participated in the study. Participants reported limited resources for diabetes self-management education and support, stigma as a barrier to ongoing support, family support as an opportunity or challenge, and issues with Arab American patient-provider relationships issue.

Bertran et al. (2017) conducted a qualitative study to assess Arab Americans' knowledge and perceptions of diabetes and their preference for lifestyle interventions. A convenience sample of 69 self-identified Arabs or Americans was recruited. A focus group methodology was employed to produce rich data on Arab American knowledge, perception, and practice relevant to diabetes. The participants believed that lack of health insurance and/or cost of care are significant barriers. The participants also reported the need for gender-specific exercise and including family in diabetes education, utilizing community facilities, and considering religious ideology in diabetes education intervention.

Although the previous three studies were carried out on exploring issues of diabetes self-management among the U.S. Arab population, to the best of my knowledge, no single study exists which assesses the level of diabetes self-management among this

population. Studies have revealed issues with diabetes regimens among Arabs in the Arab world, although they have acceptable diabetes education programs for Arabs compared to those in the U.S. (Abaza & Marschollek, 2017; Al-Bannay et al., 2015). In the U.S., diabetes self-management education for the U.S. Arab population is not an integral component of diabetes care across the nation. In studies done in the U.S., it was revealed that Arabs with diabetes disproportionately suffer from diabetes and suggested that the needs for understanding this population (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016; Masri et al., 2018). These findings raise questions about diabetes self-management behaviors such as medication adherence, diet, exercise, smoking, and foot care among this population.

Medication adherence. Medication adherence helps with glycemic control. For example, in a cross-sectional study with 615 (Non-Hispanic Blacks (64.9%), non-Hispanic Whites, (33%), and Hispanic/other (2.1%) with type 2 diabetes in the southwestern United States, Walker et al. (2014b) found a significant negative correlation between adherence to diabetes medications and HbA1c levels. Unfortunately, disparities in adherence to diabetes medication exist among ethnic groups (Mayberry et al., 2016). For instance, Xie, Clair, Goldman, and Joyce (2019) investigated racial and ethnic groups disparities in medication adherence among a sample of Hispanics, Blacks, and Whites from a sizable U.S.-based insurance provider between 2011 and 2013. The study included 56,720 patients on oral diabetics. The study found that the average adherence rate among Whites taking oral antidiabetics was 8.4% higher than Hispanics, approximately one month less of medication use per year for Hispanics (Xie et al., 2019). In the case of Arabs living in the U.S., Berlie et al. (2007) examined the use of glucose-lowering agents and aspirin therapy among Arab Americans with diabetes by taking complete medication history using face-to-face interviews and compared those to data from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) and the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS). A total of 53 participants completed the study. The study's findings indicated that Arab Americans are less likely to be treated with insulin (27% vs. 17%) and more likely to receive oral diabetes medications (65% vs. 81%) compared to the national average. Moreover, 23% of Arab Americans with diabetes used aspirin compared to 64% of the national average. Thus, questions might have been raised about reasons for diabetes self-management, which includes adherence to medication regimens.

There are different reasons that may explain the lack of medication adherence among Arabs in the U.S. For example, DiZazzo-Miller et al. (2017) conducted a qualitative study to examine providers' perspectives on cultural factors and facilitators of diabetes self-management among Arab Americans with diabetes. A total of five Arab American Physicians and three pharmacists were recruited. The participants identified fears of diabetes medication and treatment, and the use of alternative preparations such as cinnamon hinders medication adherence. Moreover, Arab Americans are fearful of needles and perceive insulin as if it is a "death sentence." The study found that limited health insurance, a lack of health insurance, and the complex process of authorizing medications play major roles in adherence to diabetes medications. Differently, in a qualitative study with eight Arab American providers, participants reported issues with

medication adherence among Arab Americans with diabetes (Fritz et al., 2016). One of the provider participants stated,

They don't wanna take the medication, they wanna go and get ... this herb or these concoctions from the Middle East. And they bring it trying to bring their sugar down, and they give it to each other and they tell each other about it. ..., maybe I can take out one of the drugs, and it's like, no, you cannot. (Fritz et al., 2016, p. 3)

Using alternative cures is present in the Arabs without diabetes. For example, in a qualitative study with 69 Arab Americans without diabetes in Michigan, some participants believed that the use of "Khat" and "Azaqan" lower the sugar level in the blood (Bertran et al., 2017).

Diet. Lower diet quality has been associated with poor glycemic control (Antonio et al., 2019). A low-carbohydrate, low-fat, Mediterranean diet and vegetarian eating pattern have been found to improve glycemic control (Wheeler et al., 2012). However, not all individuals with diabetes adhere to these diets. For example, Casagrande et al. (2018) found that dietary fiber intake was significantly lower among Hispanic with diabetes, and Sodium intake was significantly higher among Hispanic with diabetes. A systematic review of 92 articles of Americans with diabetes between January 2011 and March 2015 found good evidence of a disparity in diet behaviors among these ethnic groups, such as Hispanics, who eat healthier diets than non-Hispanic Whites (Mayberry et al., 2016).

In the case of Arabs living in the U.S., red meat-based foods are common among Arabs from Iraq, while vegetable- and legume-based foods are common among Arabs from Jordan, Syria, and Lebanon (L. Jaber et al., 2014). Consuming a large amount of honey and dates is very common and are perceived as healthy foods among Arab Americans (L. Jaber et al., 2014). Food and sweets usually are present at social events such as family gatherings or parties and are a source of temptations for those who have diabetes (DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017). Refusing to eat during those events is considered an insult (DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017). For example, in a qualitative study with 23 Arab Americans with diabetes in Michigan, participants reported struggling with cultural food norms (Bertran et al., 2015). On female participant stated,

We cook at home, but the problem [is] that we cook in big quantities . . . because we love our kids and the family . . . and we are like "come on, eat." I used to make my kids big plates until they became fat but now my son lost weight because he was on a strict diet. (Bertran et al., 2015, p. 751)

Adherence to dietary regimens among individuals with diabetes may be ignored in the month of Ramadan since eating patterns change and contain large meals at dusk (sunset) and before dawn (Pinelli & Jaber, 2011). A cross-sectional study of 27 Arabs with type 2 diabetes who observed the month of Ramadan in the U.S. found a 25% decreased in the frequency of glucose monitoring, 67% of whom had consulted healthcare providers prior to Ramadan (Pinelli & Jaber, 2011). Many Muslim Arabs observe the month of Ramadan. Ramadan is the lunar month when Muslims refrain from any oral intake, including food, fluids, and medications from dawn until dusk (sunset) (L. Jaber et al., 2014; Myers et al., 2019; Pinelli & Jaber, 2011). This month takes place in the ninth month on the Islamic calendar and lasts from 29 to 30 days (Myers et al., 2019). Muslims believe that fasting during this month cleanses the soul (Myers et al., 2019). Although religious exemptions, such as not requiring very sick people to fast, may apply to those with chronic disease such as diabetes, a majority of Arab Muslims may observe the month of Ramadan against the medical advice due to high religious drive (Hassanein et al., 2017; Myers et al., 2019). Finally, vitamin D insufficiency and hypovitaminosis have been documented among Arab Americans and have been linked to insulin resistance, metabolic syndrome, and glucose intolerance among Arab American men (Pinelli et al., 2010).

Exercise. Physical activity improves glycemic control (Colberg et al., 2016). Lack of physical activities or lower physical activities has been associated with diabetes-related complications such as hypertension, retinopathy, and nephropathy among patients with type 2 diabetes (Bukht et al., 2019). A study with 615 adults from the U.S., with no Arab participants, found a significant negative correlation between diabetes distress and exercise (-0.10, p<0.05) and a significant correlation between diabetes fatalism and exercise (-0.09, p<0.05; Asuzu et al., 2017). A systematic review of 102 articles between January 2011 and March 2016 found no disparities in excises among non-Hispanic Blacks, non-Hispanic Whites, and Hispanic with diabetes (Mayberry et al., 2016).

Arabs with diabetes are less likely to exercise. A study by Zakarni (2013) reported that 46.5% of Arab Americans with diabetes did not exercise at all in the last 7 days, and only 15.7% exercise every day. In the 2016 Michigan Behavior Risk Factor Survey, Arab adults (8.3%) reported significantly lower prevalence of diabetes and adequate physical activity compared to non-Hispanic Whites (19.3%), non-Hispanic Blacks (21.2%), and Hispanics (18.8%) as well as the overall Michigan population (19.5%; Neumayer et al., 2017). Also, the report indicated that adequate physical activities significantly decreased among females than males and increased with increasing education and income (Neumayer et al., 2017). This lower percentage among Arab women with diabetes can be attributed to cultural views, gender roles, and female modesty, which poses a barrier to exercise among Arab American women. For example, in a qualitative study with 23 Arab Americans with diabetes in Michigan, participants reported cultural barriers to physical exercise (Bertran et al., 2015). One female participant stated, "Mixed [exercise is] no[t acceptable], due to respect for our head cover [hijab], and our religion. Our religion doesn't allow that" (Bertran et al., 2015, p. 751).

Many Arab American women with diabetes believe that access to mixed-gender exercise facilities is inappropriate, while a few women had flexible views, such as exercising on machines but not swimming (Bertran et al., 2015). Walking has been shown to be acceptable among Arab American women with diabetes (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017). A qualitative study with 21 Arabs (nine men, 12 women) in the U.S. found that the more acculturated participants tend to be more physically active than less acculturated participants (Kahan, 2011).

Smoking. Smoking is very common among Arabs and has some connections to culture. Smoking continues among Arabs even after their immigration to the U.S. (El Hajj et al., 2017; Roula Ghadban et al., 2019). A systematic review and meta-analysis of research studies published between 1990 and 2016 revealed that the smoking prevalence among Arab Americans ranges from 39% to 69%, with higher rates among men

(Ghadban et al., 2016). Arab Adults (13.5%) reported a significantly higher prevalence of hookah usage, water pipes that are used to smoke tobacco than non-Hispanic Whites (Neumayer et al., 2017). The prevalence of smoking among Arab Americans with diabetes ranges between 9.9% and 38.8% (Berlie et al., 2008; Kridli et al., 2006).

Foot Care. The practice of diabetes includes inspecting the feet and checking the interior of shoes to ensure that there are no materials that could cause injuries is important to prevent and detect diabetic foot complications at earlier stages (Armstrong et al., 2017). High incidences of diabetic foot complications have been associated with poor knowledge and lack of practice of diabetes foot care (George et al., 2013). Approximately 19–34% of individuals with diabetes are likely to be affected by diabetic foot ulcers (Armstrong et al., 2017). In the U.S., a cross-sectional analysis of 1830 patients age 20 years and older by Peraj et al. (2019) found that Hispanics and Asian Americans with diabetes are less likely to have had a food exam by healthcare providers when compared to non-Hispanic Whites Americans.

Inappropriate foot care among individuals with diabetes may are attributed to different reasons, such as diabetes knowledge. For example, a cross-sectional study designed with 161 Muslims with type 2 diabetes from Indonesia found that diabetic foot care knowledge (p<0.05) was a positive predictor of diabetic foot care behaviors (Setiawati et al., 2018). Differently, Walker et al. (2012) found a slight correlation between diabetes fatalism and foot care (r=-0.107, p=.057). However, Asuzu et al. (2017) found a significant correlation between diabetes fatalism and foot care (r=-0.107, p=.057). However, Asuzu et al. (2017) found a significant correlation between diabetes fatalism and foot care (r=-0.107, p=.057). However, Asuzu et al. (2017)

that the prevalence of diabetic foot ranges from 1.9 to 19% among patients with diabetes (Mairghani et al., 2017).

Distal Outcome

Glycemic Control and Blood Glucose Monitoring. The U.S. Arab population with diabetes suffers sub-optimal care quality according to the American Association of Diabetes Guidelines (Berlie et al., 2008). About 26% of Arab Americans had HbA1c > 9.5% compared to 18% of the national U.S. population (Berlie et al., 2008). A recent study documented that Arab Americans are 38% more likely than non-Hispanic Whites to report HbA1c > 7% compared to non-Hispanic Whites (Dallo et al., 2018). A previous study by Berlie et al. (2008) found that only 30% of Arab Americans met the goal of HbA1c levels as recommended by the American Diabetes Association. A higher percentage of Arab Americans with diabetes have an HbA1c > 9% compared to the national average (26.4% vs. 18%) (Berlie et al., 2008). A correctional study by Zakarni (2013) found that 70% of Arabs check their blood glucose levels at least one week, and 30% did not check their blood glucose in the previous 7 days. A study with 615 (Non-Hispanic Blacks (64.9%), non-Hispanic Whites (33%), and Hispanic/Other (2.1%) with type 2 diabetes found a significant negative correlation between diabetes distress and blood sugar testing (-0.09; p < 0.05) (Asuzu et al., 2017).

Knowledge Gaps

As can be seen in the studies mentioned above, Arabs in the U.S. living with diabetes are at risk for poorer diabetes outcomes. The current literature fails to examine the relationship between diabetes context (fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and

diabetes distress), the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), the distal outcome (glycemic control). Several studies explored various issues contributing to the lack of diabetes self-management among Arabs Americans (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016; Masri et al., 2018). These studies varied in sample size (8 to 69). One study focused on providers' perspectives on cultural barriers and facilitators to diabetes self-management education and found denial to accept diabetes and stigma are the main barriers to diabetes self-management (DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017). In addition to providers' perspectives, Fritz et al. (2016) included patients' perspectives and found limited resources for diabetes self-management education and stigma are the main barriers and patient-provider relationships and family supports as an opportunity and challenge. Masri et al. (2018) assessed the Arab American's perceptions of diabetes self-management behaviors and found that portion control, food selection, and maintaining a healthy lifestyle were important to Arab Americans with diabetes. Moreover, when Bertran et al. (2017) explored Arab Americans' knowledge and perceptions of diabetes, they found that myths about the cause of diabetes, folk remedies, social stigma, and lack of health insurance cost of care are barriers to healthcare educations. A study by Bertran et al. (2015) found that food, sharing religious beliefs, and gender can be both facilitators or barriers to diabetes self-management among Arab Americans with diabetes. Authors in the previous studies agreed upon the need to develop culturally appropriate and acceptable diabetes self-management education (Bertran et al., 2015; Bertran et al., 2017; DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016; Masri et al., 2018).

Other studies focused on the pathophysiological aspects of diabetes among Arab Americans (Burghardt et al., 2017; Pinelli et al., 2010; Salinitri et al., 2013). At least four study studies reported the prevalence of diabetes among Arab Americans (Aswad, 2001; Dallo & Borrell, 2006; L. A. Jaber, Brown, Hammad, Nowak, et al., 2003; L. A. Jaber et al., 2004). L. A. Jaber, Brown, Hammad, Zhu, and Herman (2003) found that a lack of acculturation is associated with dysglycemia among Arab Americans.

At least two studies assessed the quality of life among Arab Americans (Berlie et al., 2008; Zakarni, 2013). Berlie et al. (2008) found that this population is less aggressively treated with pharmacologic agents than recommended by the American Diabetes Association and show uncontrolled HbA1c levels. Zakarni (2013) investigated the determinant of the health-related quality of life in Arab Americans with diabetes, such as diabetes-related characteristics, religion-related factors, disease acceptance, social support, self-management behaviors, quality of life, and glycemic control. Zakarni (2013) found a significant association between intrinsic religiosity, stroke, and the presence of a micro-complication of diabetes, and social support and health-related quality of life among Arab American Muslims and Christians.

Summary

Many studies are relevant to understanding diabetes self-management and glycemic control and diabetes-related concepts such as diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress. Although evidence shows a growing body of research in this field in Arab countries and the United States, few studies have been conducted in the United States exploring issues of Arab Americans with diabetes. For the most part, studies have reported higher unhealthy behaviors such as inappropriate eating behaviors, smoking, lowers rates of physical activities, and issues with exercising.

Most of the research on diabetes self-management among Arab Americans with diabetes has implemented qualitative methods to explore diabetes self-management issues with this population. Most studies about this population have been conducted in California and Michigan. However, much uncertainty still exists about the relation between diabetes context (fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), the distal outcome (glycemic control) among the U.S. Arab population with type 2 diabetes. This study was the first to examine the relationships between the aforementioned three concepts among Arabs live with diabetes in the United States. This study is not only significant to the U.S. Arab population but also to the field of diabetes studies and the health of a segment of the U.S. population.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

This chapter explains the research methodology used to answer the research questions. The study's design, setting, sampling, measure and instrument, data analysis, and human subject protection are described in detail. The purpose of this study was to examine diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arab adults living in the United States. It examined the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level). The study explored the impact of age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States on diabetes selfmanagement and A1c level.

Design

A cross-sectional, descriptive correlational research design was used to explore diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arab adults living in the United States. An obvious advantage of using a correlational research design is that it requires meeting a target population at a single collection point (Polit & Beck, 2012; Setia, 2016). A correlational design used an appropriate method to examine relationships (Polit & Beck, 2012). A correlational method helps find associations and relating variables and makes predictions from independent variables (predictors) to scores on the dependent variable (Gliner et al., 2017). The correctional studies do not provide evidence of causation but provide inferences about possible causes (Gliner et al., 2017). A structured self-reporting questionnaire was used to collect data in order to examine the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level or self-reporting A1C).

Research Questions

- RQ1: What are the sociodemographic characteristics and diabetes-related characteristics of Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?
- RQ2: What is the relationship between the context (diabetes fatalism) and the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?
- RQ3: What is the relationship between the context (diabetes fatalism) and the process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress) on the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?
- RQ4: What is the relationship between the proximal outcome (diabetes selfmanagement) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?
- RQ5: What are the combined relationships between the context (diabetes fatalism), the process (diabetes distress, diabetes knowledge), and the

proximal outcome (diabetes self-management on the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?

RQ6: What is the impact of socio-demographic characteristics and diabetesrelated characteristic (age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States) on the proximal outcome (diabetes selfmanagement) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?

Setting

The participants were recruited from two selected southeastern states—North Carolina and Florida. The participants were recruited from different locations across North Carolina, including but not limited to two non-profit community clinics, mosques, and Middle Eastern, Islamic, or Arabian stores in Mecklenburg, Alamance, and Guilford Counties. In Florida, data were collected from Miami-Dade. In 2016, approximately 10.1% of the North Carolina population had diabetes (CDC, 2016). As mentioned earlier, Arabs have higher rates of diabetes than non-Hispanic Whites (Dallo et al., 2016). North Carolina is home to an estimated 91,788 Arab-Americans (AAI, 2015). Currently, Arab Americans reside in 75 counties of the 100 counties in North Carolina (AAI, 2015). This population is clustered in Gaston, Cumberland, Mecklenburg, and Wake Counties (AAI, 2015). There are 255,000 Arabs who reside in Florida, with a significant number in the county of Miami-Dade (AAI, 2003).

Sample

The principal investigator used a convenience strategy and snowballing sampling technique from a variety of locations, including but limited to two non-profit community clinics, mosques, and Middle Eastern, Islamic, or Arabian stores. A convenience sample is composed of participants who are easily accessible to researchers, meet the inclusion criteria, and represent the theoretical population (Gliner et al., 2017). Snowballing is a technique to help when the population of interest is rare, and researchers asked research participants to encourage others who meet the entry criteria to communicate with the researcher to participate in the study (Gliner et al., 2017). The inclusion criteria were (a) self-identified Arab, (b) self-reported of type 2 diabetes, (c) able to speak, read, or understand either Arabic or English, (d) age of 18 years of age or older, and (e) was born or living in the United States. A total of 83 participants were recruited.

Sample Size

A priori power analysis (the G*power) was conducted to predict the sufficient number of participants needed for the research questions. The *a priori* analysis indicated that 42 participants would be sufficient to answer RQ4 when using a simple linear regression model with an estimated effect size of R^2 of 20%, a two-tailed power of 0.80, and an alpha level of 0.05. Fifty-two participants were required to answer RQ2 using multiple regression with an estimated effect size of R^2 of 20%, a two-tailed power of 0.80, and an alpha level of 0.05. *A priori* analysis indicated that 59 participants were needed to answer RQ3 and 65 participants were needed to answer RQ5 using multiple regression with an estimated effect size of R^2 of 20%, a two-tailed power of 0.80, and an alpha level of 0.05. Concerning RQ6, *a priori* analysis using multiple regression analysis indicated that 65 participants were sufficient to achieve a power of 0.80 with a moderate effect size of 0.28 and an alpha level of 0.05.

Recruitment Strategies

Several recruitment strategies were employed in this research study. First, flyers and announcements in Arabic and English were in visibly prominent places in clinics, mosques, and Middle Eastern, Islamic, or Arabian stores, as well as restaurants in areas of the cities with a high density of Arabs in the selected southeastern states. Next, managers (presidents) of Arab-related organizations and student clubs were asked to post and share flyers, announcements, and the online link to the study with their Arab community via their communication channels such as social media and electronic email. Moreover, selected Arab Adult community insiders helped send flyers, announcements, and the link to the study with their communication channels.

Second, the principal investigator met with healthcare providers at targeted clinics to inform them about the study and request their assistance in referring potential participants to the study. The principal investigator oriented the selected providers in the clinics to the study and entry criteria to facilitate identifying potential participants. Their roles were limited to distributing flyers and referring potential participants to the principal investigator. Moreover, the principal investigator asked the personnel in the clinic to distribute flyers among potential participants.

Third, in the mosques and community fairs, where Arabs cluster, the principal investigator collaborated with community insiders and key persons to obtain approval and gained access to where Arabs cluster. In the mosques, the principal investigator attended weekly Friday prayers in different mosques. The principal investigator obtained approval to set up a table to conduct the study pre-, during, and post-working hours. The principal investigator asked Imams in the mosques personnel events to announce the study and/or allow the principal investigator to speak briefly to the congregation and attendee about the study.

The principal investigator informed selected personnel in settings about the study purpose and requested their help in referring potential participants to the research study. The principal investigator provided potential participants, personnel in the sites, and Imams with extra flyers and announcements and encouraged them to share them with friends, family, and community. The principal investigator set up a table where he was permitted to conduct the study.

Finally, for potential participants who reached the principal investigator by phone, email, or in-person and preferred not to participate in the first encounter for any reason, the principal investigator offered to arrange an agreeable and convenient location and time for the participant that guaranteed privacy. Moreover, the principal investigator distributed flyers whenever and wherever he met Arab adults and encouraged them to share them with their friends, family, and community.

It was expected that the principal investigator would encounter challenges when trying to recruit female participants because the principal investigator is male and

typically is not culturally acceptable for non-family members of the opposite gender to meet alone. The principal investigator is a native Arabic speaker and is familiar with the Arab culture. The male principal investigator approached the potential female participants in a culturally appropriate manner as recommended (Timraz et al., 2017). It is possible that female participants' male companions or males of her family could be present during the study. To navigate this potential challenge and protect female participants, the principal investigator (a) explained the purpose of the study and the importance of having an individual's own opinion, (b) engaged the companion in the decision making and assured them about the priority of the well-being of the participant, (c) offered appreciation to the woman and her companion for their time and effort to either participate and telling others about the study, and (d) presented the women and her companion questions in a non-judgmental manner as recommended (Timraz et al., 2017).

Data Collection Procedures

The principal investigator asked the participants to complete self-administered paper-and-pencil questionnaires offered in Arabic or English. The principal investigator provided the participants with the information sheet form to read, and the principal investigator read it if there was a literacy issue or vision issue. When any of these issues were present, the principal investigator offered assistance in the completion of the questionnaire in a confidential way to avoid any embarrassment. Directly after data collection, the principal investigator reviewed the answers and checked for missing data. When missing data was present, the principal respectfully asked the participant for clarification. After that, the principal investigator obtained the A1C level using the

A1CNow[™] Point-of-Care device. The participants were given a printed result immediately, and the result were recorded on the questionnaire package. Each participant had a print copy of the A1C level. Those with high A1C levels were instructed to follow with their health care providers. The study process took about 35–45 minutes. Due to COVID-19 pandemic research restrictions for in-person research and difficulties with participant recruitment and the principal investigator's health safety, the data collection method was affected and changed during the study. A Qualtrics[®] survey method and selfreported A1C method were incorporated into data collection strategies. No participants were recruited in person during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Measurement and Instrumentation

Biophysical indicators and four instruments were used to collect data as can been seen in Table 1: (a) socio-demographic questionnaire, (b) Diabetes Fatalism Scale (DFS) (context), (c) The Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2) (process), (d) Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS) (process), (e) The Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaires (DSMQ) (proximal outcome), and (f) A1C (Distal outcome).

Readability of the English Versions of the Questionnaires. The researcher used the Flesh-Kincaid Grade Level score obtained through Microsoft Word readability scores. This method computes five complexity parameters of texts (syntactic simplicity, abstractness/concreteness of words, narrativity, referential cohesion, and deep cohesion) (Solnyshkina et al., 2017). The questionnaire had a Flesh-Kincaid Grade Level score of 5.1, indicating that a fifth-grader can read and understand the questionnaire.

Readability of the Diabetes Distress Scale Translated by the Principal

Researcher. To the best of the knowledge of the principal investigator, who is a native Arabic speaker, there was no known reliable tool known to measure the readability of Arabic text. Thus, the translated version was provided to two different native Arab laypersons, and they were asked to read the instructions and the items. They were asked if the items were clear and understandable, and they were asked to point out any difficulty or issue. The two layperson participants reported no issues with the translated Arabic version of the Diabetes Distress Scale.

Readability of the Arabic Versions of Diabetes Fatalism Scale and the Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test, and the Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaires. Arabic questionnaires have been used among Arabs with diabetes in the Middle East. Additionally, the researcher pilot-tested the Diabetes Fatalism Scale and the Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test that were used in this study among five Arabs with different educational levels, and participants reported that the questionnaires were understandable and easy to read.

Table 1

Measurements

Dimensions		Variables	Measurement	Score Ranges
Socio- demographic	1.	Age	Years	18 or more
	2.	Gender	Male, Female	Male= 1 Female=0
	3.	Years of diabetes	Years	

Dimensions	Variables	Measurement	Score Ranges
	 Marital status Education 	Married vs. unmarried High school or less vs. More than high school	Married=1 unmarried=0 More than high school =1 High school or less = 0
	6. Diabetes education	Yes, No	Yes = 1 No = 0
	7. Income	 Less than \$\$20,780 \$27,780 or more 	Less than \$20,780 =0 \$27,780 or more =1
	8. Presence of health insurance	Insured vs. non- insured	Insured=1 Non-insured =0
	9. Years in the U.S.10. Years of type 2 diabetes	Years Years	Number of years Number of years
Context	Diabetes fatalism	Diabetes Fatalism Scale (DFS)	6-point Likert scale with scores (total score ranges from 12-72) ranging from 1 = strongly disagree to 6 = strongly agree. Higher values are indicative of higher fatalistic attitudes towards diabetes
Process	Diabetes knowledge	The Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2)	0-14, a higher score indicates better knowledge.
	Diabetes distress	Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS)	1-6 The patients who score <2.0 may have little or no distress, 2.0- 2.9 may have moderate distress, and > 3.0

Dimensions	Variables	Measurement	Score Ranges
			may have high distress
Outcome			
Proximal outcome	Diabetes self- management	Diabetes Self- Management Questionnaires (DSMQ)	0-10 Higher values are indicative of more effective self-care. A score of \geq 6 has been used as an indicator of optimal diabetes
Distal outcome	A1C level	Blood sugar test	Percent (Reasonable goal for adults = <7%, Less Stringent = <8% for patients with other issues such as patients with a history of diabetes complications)

Socio-Demographic Questionnaires. Socio-demographics, an investigatordesigned form, comprised of 24 questions such as age, gender, identity, presence of type 2 diabetes, years of type 2 diabetes, years living in the U.S., birthplace, marital status, languages, level of education, employment status, presence of health insurance, understanding of diabetes and its treatment, gender health question, help with diabetes care, having and using of a glucose meter, diabetes education, income, height and weight, smoking status, and presence of diabetes complications.

Diabetes Fatalism. The total scores of the Diabetes Fatalism Scale were used to assess the level of diabetes fatalism in terms of emotional distress, spiritual coping, and perceived self-efficacy (Egede & Ellis, 2009). The English and Arabic versions of the DFS were used to assess diabetes fatalism. The DFS, a 12-item self-administered 6-point Likert scale, consists of three subscales: (a) emotional distress (five items), (b) religious and spiritual coping (four items), and (c) perceived self-efficacy (three items) (Egede & Ellis, 2009). For example, under the emotional distress subscale is, "I feel down when I think about my diabetes" (Egede & Ellis, 2009, p. 63). Item scores range from 6 =strongly agree, 5 = moderately agree, 4 = agree, 3 = disagree, 2 = moderately agree, to 1 = *strongly disagree*, except the religious and self-efficacy reverse (Egede & Ellis, 2009). Then the average score of the sum of all items should be calculated (Egede & Ellis, 2009). A higher score indicates greater diabetes fatalism (Egede & Ellis, 2009). For example, an individual who scores high in the DFS is more likely to report self-care control problems, negative attitudes toward diabetes, social and personal factors that negatively influence diabetes care and is less likely to report good self-care understanding and ability, to adhere to recommended diet, and to adhere to self-care recommendations (Egede & Ellis, 2009). Also, an individual who scores higher in the DFS are usually have higher A1C level (Egede & Ellis, 2009). A Cronbach's alpha of 0.804, indicating good internal consistency, was reported for the original English version of the scale (Egede & Ellis, 2009). Construct, face, and content validity were assessed by the instrument developer for the 12-item scale (Egede & Ellis, 2009). A Cronbach's alpha of 0.86, indicating good internal consistency, was reported for the Arabic version of the 12-items
scale. Construct validity, content validity, and cultural suitability were assessed for the Arabic version (Sukkarieh-Haraty et al., 2018).

Diabetes Knowledge. The total score of the Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2) was used to assess the individual's knowledge about diabetes (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). This study used DKT2, a 14-item self-administered test that assesses the diabetes knowledge of participants with diabetes mellitus (Fitzgerald et al., 2016, 1998). For example, "Which of the following is highest in carbohydrate?" and the participant could circle or choose the correct answer: (a) Baked chicken, (b) Swiss cheese, (c) Baked potato, or (d) Peanut butter (Fitzgerald et al., 2016, p. 186). The score is given based on the number of correct responses (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). A higher score indicates greater diabetes knowledge (Bukhsh et al., 2017). A Cronbach's alpha of 0.70 was reported by the instrument developers for the 14-item part by testing in community and health department samples (Fitzgerald et al., 1998). Content validity was established by a panel of national experts in diabetes (Fitzgerald et al., 1998). This tool has been adapted for use in Greece, Ireland, Saudi Arabia, Malaysia, and other countries (Alhaiti et al., 2016; Al-Qazaz et al., 2010; Fitzgerald et al., 2016). A review of the 1998 version of the instrument indicated that some items are outdated (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). As a result, a group of diabetes patients and care providers such as a certified diabetes educator and a Certified Diabetes Educator nurse reviewed it and revised it (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). A Cronbach's Alpha of 0.77 was reported for the English version of the (DKT2), indicating acceptable internal consistency (Fitzgerald et al., 2016). A Cronbach's Alpha of 0.75 indicating acceptable internal consistency was reported for the Arabic version (Alhaiti et

al., 2016). Content validity was established by a panel of Arab experts in diabetes (Alhaiti et al., 2016).

Diabetes Distress. The overall scores of the Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS) were used to measure and assess diabetes-related distress in terms of an emotional burden, physical-related distress, and a diabetes-related interpersonal subscale (Polonsky et al., 2005). The Arabic and English versions of the DDS were used to assess diabetes-related distress. The DDS is a 17-item self-administered 6-point Likert scale and consists of four subscales: (a) emotional burden subscale (five items), (b) physician-related distress subscale (four items), (c) regimen-related distress (five items), and (d) diabetes-related interpersonal subscale (three items; Polonsky et al., 2005). For example, under emotional distress, "Feeling that diabetes is taking up too much of my mental and physical energy every day" (Polonsky et al., 2005, p. 630), the patients who score <2.0 may have little or no distress, 2.0- 2.9 may have moderate distress, and \geq 3.0 may have high distress (Fisher et al., 2012). For example, higher distress correlates with poorer A1C levels (Fisher et al., 2012). The answer ranges from 1 = no problem to 6 = serious problem. Scores are transformed to a percentage of 10, and a higher score indicates greater diabetes distress (Darawad et al., 2017; Polonsky et al., 2005). A Cronbach's alpha of 0.93, indicating an excellent internal consistency, was reported by the original developers (Polonsky et al., 2005). Construct validity was assessed expletory factor analysis was reported by the original developers (validity coefficients), showing significant linkages with the Center for Epidemiolocal Studies Depression Scale, meal planning, exercise, and total cholesterol (Polonsky et al., 2005). Similarly, Cronbach's Alpha of 0.882, indicating

an adequate internal consistency, was reported for the Arabic version (Darawad et al., 2017). Construct validity was assessed for the Arabic version (Darawad et al., 2017). Construct validity was reported for the Arabic version by using factor analysis, showing a 4-factor model that explained 65.59 of the variance with factor loading greater than 0.40 with no cross-loading (Darawad et al., 2017). However, this Arabic version is a 5-point Likert scale. As a result, the principal investigator translated the scale to be parallel with the English version.

Instrument Translation and Adaption Process. The Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS) items and instructions were translated into the Arabic language to fit this study context. Since the principal investigator planned to use Arabic and English versions of the survey, the principal investigator used an asymmetrical translation strategy (unicentered). "Asymmetrical translation (unicentered) refers to translation in which the target language remains loyal to the source language" (Waltz et al., 2017, p. 566). Back translation, or double translation, is the process that involves using two translators who work independently. One translates the items from the original language (the primary source) to the target (the second language), and the second translates the items from the target (the second language) to the original language (the primary source). Then the two translators compared the two original language versions to detect discrepancies and flaws. Item content valid index (ICVI) use a 4-point scale (1 = not relevant, 2 = *somewhat relevant*, 3 = *quite relevant*, and 4 = *highly relevant*) to assess the comprehensive, accuracy, and relevance of each statement in the instrument (Polit & Beck, 2012) Each item is computed as the number of experts giving the rate divided by

the number of experts (Polit & Beck, 2012). An I-CVI of 0.80 is considered acceptable (Polit & Beck, 2012; Waltz et al., 2017). Face validity refers to the appearance of the instrument to the layman (Waltz et al., 2017). The lowest level of agreement for the items was 0.81, except for Items 5 and 14, which received a level of agreement of 0.75. Then the principal investigator corrected the wording and the grammar based on discussion with the translation team.

The principal investigator took the following steps:

- The principal investigator is a bilingual native speaker of Arabic and English as a second language nurse with a master's degree who independently translated the tool from English into Arabic.
- A bilingual (native Arabic and English teacher) independently translated the Arabic version back to English
- 3. The principal investigator met with the bilingual language teacher and compared the translated versions to identify flaws with the original version by preparing a word document format in which the source language (English) and (Arabic) appear next to each other. This process allowed both translators to double-check understanding of items (statements) by reading each item a second time.
- 4. The principal investigator provided four bilingual nurses the original English version of the scale and the Arabic translation of the scale and asked them to rank items in word documents where the items appear next to each other.
 Those four nurses were asked to rank the items from 1 to 4, where 1 = not

relevant, 2 = somewhat relevant, 3 = quite relevant, and 4 = highly relevant to check whether the meaning is relevant. Moreover, they were asked to discuss the difference in language and whether items are appropriate for the Arab culture. Changes to the translating questionnaire were made based on consensus and discussion with them.

5. Finally, the principal investigator pretested the Arabic version of the scale with two Arab native speakers from the community and asked them whether the items and the instructions were easy to understand, easy to read, and comprehensible. No issues were reported, and no further changes were made to the Arabic translation.

Proximal Outcome. The sum score of the Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaires (DSMQ) was used to assess the level of diabetes self-management (Schmitt et al., 2013). The English and Arabic versions of the DSMQ were used to assess the level of diabetes self-care over the last eight weeks (Schmitt et al., 2013). The DSMQ is a 16-item self-administered 4-point Likert scale that consists of four subscales: (a) glucose management (five items), (b) dietary control (four items), (c) physical activities (three items), and (d) healthcare use (three items), as well as one item asking about an overall rating of self-care (Schmitt et al., 2013). For example, under glucose management part there is a question whether the participants monitor blood sugar levels with attention. (Schmitt et al., 2013). Item sco*res range* from 3 to 0 on four-point response about how much the items apply to the participants (Schmitt et al., 2013). Scale scores are calculated as sums of items scores and then transformed to a scale ranging from 0 to 10. The questionnaire allows the summation to a "Sum Scale" score and four subscale scores. Higher sum scores indicate a higher degree of diabetes self-management (Schmitt et al., 2013). The DSMQ scales' Cronbach's alpha of the English version averaged 0.77 for glucose subscales and dietary control, 0.76 for physical activity, and 0.60 for healthcare use, with a Cronbach's alpha of 0.84 "Sum Scale" (Schmitt et al., 2013). Convergent validity and a good factorial validity were assessed and established by the tool developer, which confirms the four subscales and integration of all items scores to the "Sum Scale" (Schmitt et al., 2013). The Arabic version of the questionnaires revealed a Cronbach's alpha ranges from 0.79 to 0.89 among the four subscales (Hassan, 2017).

A1C Level. To assess the A1C level, the principal investigator used A1CNow[™] Point-of-Care device and the self-reported A1c. A1CNow[™] Point-of-Care portable device proved its accuracy in the primary care settings when compared to the laboratory test (Arrendale et al., 2008). The principal investigator obtained the results from the fingerstick A1C level. The A1c test is an indirect measure of the average blood sugar level for the past 2–3 months (American Diabetes Association, 2019c).

A self-reported A1C has been shown to be an acceptable measure, and most participants can report it accurately (Trivedi et al., 2017). A reasonable goal for the A1C level of nonpregnant adults is less than 7% and less than 8% for those with a history of advanced microvascular or macrovascular complications, limited life expectancy, and extensive corambid conditions (ADA, 2019b). A higher A1C level indicates poorer glycemic control.

65

Data Management and Analysis

First, the principal investigator collected data from the participants, and each questionnaire package was assigned a code. The participants' responses in the web-based survey were downloaded and exported directly from the survey website, Qualtrics®. All data were entered by the principal investigator into Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 27 for analysis. Data were screened for missing values. There were 88 surveys, seven of which were removed because only the socio-demographic questions part was completed. Three tools were checked for missing data. A decision was made that each tool must have at least 80% filled out to be considered valid. Diabetes Distress Scale survey and Diabetes Fatalism Scale survey data were missing completely at random (MCAR) (Little's MCAR test: Chi-Square=68.368, df=66, p=0.397., Chi-Square=170.220, df=146, p=0.083, respectively). The diabetes distress scale had three ineligible cases, and 10 cases had between one and two missing data points. Diabetes Fatalism Scale survey had one ineligible case, and six cases had one missing point in each of them. Missing data were imputed separately from each survey using expectationmaximization imputation as recommended by Polit and Beck (2012). A decision was made to not impute for missing data in the socio-demographic and other data points. The predictors were first divided by 10 or 100 for modeling interpretations, except Question 4 (Kline, 2016). A1C was positively skewed and was transformed to enhance the models (inverse transformation). Frequencies, proportion (percentages), central tendency (mean, mode, median), the standard deviation were computed to describe the sample and to have an overall picture of how data looked.

Second, simple linear regression, weighted least squared regression, and multiple regression analysis were used to answer Research Questions 2-6. Data were examined for the assumptions of normality, linearity, multicollinearity, homoscedasticity, and outliers (as cited in Mertler & Reinhart, 2017). The normality of residuals was checked using the Q-Q plot, skewness and kurtosis, and Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. The independent variables were first divided by 10 or 100 for modeling interpretations, except Question 4. A1C was positively skewed and was transformed to enhance the models (inverse transformation). Homoscedasticity depended on normality assumption; correcting the normality of the data will fix homoscedasticity if it is present. Linearity was checked using a thorough inspection of bivariate scatterplots (as cited in Mertler & Reinhart, 2017). Bivariate scatterplots were used to assess heteroscedasticity. Violation of heteroscedasticity was corrected by the transformation of variables (Mertler & Reinhart, 2017). Weighed least square regression was used for the model the violated the assumption of homoscedasticity (PennState Eberly College of Science, n.d.; Vynck, 2017). Multicollinearity was assessed using tolerance test, value inflection factor, and value inflation factor (VIF). Tolerance statistics more than 0.1 or VIF greater than 10 would indicate collinearity (as cited in Mertler & Reinhart, 2017). Studentized deleted residuals were checked for outliers. The reliability of the tools was computed and is presented below.

The study instruments were tested for reliability and are provided in Table 2. The Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaire (DSMQ) consisted of 16 items and had a Cronbach's alpha of 0.84. The mean DSMQ score was 6.21 ± 1.30 , ranging between 3.40

67

and 8.94, where ≥ 6 has been used as an indicator of optimal diabetes self-care (diabetes self-management) (Calvo-Maroto et al., 2016; Summers-Gibson, 2019). This population has an average score in the suboptimal self-care range. Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS) consisted of 17 items and had a Cronbach's alpha of 0.96. Participants exhibited an insignificant level of diabetes distress with a mean score of 2.63 ± 1.31 (possible range =1 to 6). This indicates moderate stress (Fisher et al., 2012). The Diabetes Fatalism Scale (DFS) consisted of 12 items and had a Cronbach's alpha of 0.77. The mean score of DFS 31.62 ± 9.992, ranging from 12 to 53. The revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test consisted of 14 items, ranging from 3 to 13, and had a Cronbach's alpha of 0.45 with a mean score of 8.44 ± 2.27. The poor reliability of this instrument has been reported and used to assess diabetes knowledge in some studies (Alanazi, 2021; Pouladi, 2018).

Table 2

Internal Consistency Reliability Coefficient (N = 83)

Instrument	n	Number of items	Cronbach's Alpha
Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaires	80	16	0.84
Diabetes Distress Scale	80	17	0.96
Diabetes Fatalism Scale	78	12	0.77
The Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test	72	14	0.45

Note. Before imputation.

Human Subjects Protection

Approval was obtained from the Institutional Review Board of the University of North Carolina prior to data collection. The principal investigator gave the participants the information sheet, and they were informed of the purpose, risks, conditionality and privacy, benefits of the study, and the study procedure. The information sheet also included the contact information for any questions or concerns. Participation in this study was completely voluntary.

For those who were recruited from the clinics, the principal investigator used a private room during the study for confidentiality. The study time did not interfere with the visiting time in the clinic. The participants were assured that participation that can withdraw from the study, for any reason, without penalty. The principal investigator also assured the participants that their withdrawal would not affect care rendered by the clinic and would not affect their relationships with clinic workers or lose any benefits that she or he would receive from the clinic in the future. Participants who contacted the principal investigator to participate in this study were screened for eligibility; then, the principal investigator arranged an agreeable and convenient location and time for the eligible participants. The male principal investigator approached the female participants in a culturally appropriate manner.

Participants' privacy was protected. The participants were given the sociodemographic questionnaire, and the four questionnaires are stapled together and labeled with a code so that data can be associated with one participant. Participants were directed not to write their names on any questionnaire in order to keep the study anonymous.

69

Participants who inadvertently wrote identifying information such as their name were completed marked out to make the questionnaires de-identifiable. The incentive forms were not coded and separated from the paper questionnaires. Thus, breach of confidentiality was not a concern. The de-identified questionnaires were stored and entered into a password-protected electronic database through UNCG MyCloud (http://box.uncg.edu) for analysis and storage. A Qualtrics account was established through the University of North Carolina at Greensboro using authentication access rules to secure participant information and storage of data for the electronic surveys. Finally, each participant was offered a \$20 cash incentive for in-person participation; a \$20 electronic gift card incentive was offered and sent for online participation as "a thank you" for their time.

Chapter Summary

The study aimed to fill a gap in the literature on diabetes self-management among Arabs living in the U.S. A quantitative method of research design using a questionnaire was used to assess the levels of diabetes self-management and A1C; socio-demographic and diabetes-related information was collected and computed to examine the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level). The Individual and Family Self-Management Theory guided this study. The study would help nurses and other healthcare providers develop health promotion programs for Arab living with diabetes in the U.S.

CHAPTER IV

DATA ANALYSIS

This chapter is divided into main sections, each of which presents the results relating to one of the research questions. A description of the socio-demographic and diabetes-related characteristics, context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level) are provided. The findings from each research question are presented and explained. Table 4 presents the descriptive statistics for the categorical variables, and Table 5 presents the descriptive statistics for the continuous variables.

Research Question 1

What are the socio-demographic characteristics of Arab adults with type 2 diabetes?

Socio-Demographic Characteristics

A total of 83 Arab Adults with type 2 diabetes were recruited in this study. Fortynine participants (59.04%) were recruited in-person, and 34 participants (40.96%) completed the survey online via Qualtrics (see Table 3). More than two-thirds of the participants were male (67.5%). Participants ranged in age from 20 to 78 years, with a mean age of 54.11 years. The majority of participants (90.36%) were recruited in North Carolina (see Table 3). Most of the participants were married (88%). Over two-thirds of the participants have more than a high school education (75.9%).

Mode	n	%
In-person	49	59.04
Online Survey	34	40.96
North Carolina	75	90.36
Florida	8	9.64

Mode of Administration and Location (N=83)

When it comes to the country of origin, more than one-third of the participants originated from Sudan (38.6%), followed by Palestine and Egypt (10.8%), Syria and Jordan (5%), Iraq and Algeria (4.8%), Yemen and Lebanon (2.4%), and United States (1.2). The average length of time living in the United States was around 20 years (SD= 12.82). The majority of the participants (92.8%) reported that Arabic is their natural language, roughly half of the participants (48.2%) preferred to communicate with the healthcare providers in Arabic, and more than two-thirds of participants (77.1%) reported that their healthcare providers speak English.

In terms of economic status, almost more than half of the participants (50.6%) reported more than \$20,780 in the past year, and nearly half of the participants (49.4%) reported that they are working, and more than two-thirds of the participants (69.9%) reported carrying insurance plan. Moreover, more than two-thirds of participants (72.3%) reported having a glucometer.

Diabetes-Related Characteristics

The average age at diagnosis was 42.73 years (SD=10.56, range 12-74). The duration of diabetes ranged from 0 to 36 years (M=11.27, SD=8.32). The mean score self-rated of understanding diabetes and diabetes treatment was 7.33 (SD=2.21) on the scale of one to ten, where is number one indicated poor understanding and 10 demonstrated excellent understanding. The average A1C level was 7.70 (SD=1.96, range from 5.2 to 13). Nearly one-third of the participants (n=27; 32.5%) reported having diabetes education. More than one-half (n=48, 57.8%) have someone who helps them manage their diabetes.

Eighteen participants (21%) reported that their wives help them with diabetes management, followed by husbands (n=9; 10.8%), and daughters (n=2; 2.4%), and sons and family members (n=1; 1.2%). When asked to report how often they check their feet, 33.7% of the participants reported never check their feet, 31.3% of participants performed daily check, 10.8% of participants performed weekly checks, and 16.9% of participants check their feet monthly. Fourteen participants (16.9%) reported smoking cigarettes, 10.8% reported smoking Hookah, and 4.8% reported vaping (electronic cigarettes).

General Health Status

Three participants (4.8%) rated their general health as "excellent," nine participants (10.8%) rated their general health as "very good," 38 participants (45.8%) reported" good" general health, 20 participants (24.1%) reported "fair" general health, and nine participants (10.8%) indicated having poor general health. In terms of diabetesrelated comorbidities, the participants reported considerable diabetes-related comorbidities (problems). Almost half of the participants (n=40, 48%) indicated having high cholesterol level, 23 participants (27.7%) reported high blood pressure, 22 participants (26.5%) reported eye problem and weakness, numbness, and pain from nerve damage, 12 participants (14.5%) reported having heart disease, and 10 participants (12%) reported having kidney disease.

Table 4

Variable	n (%)
Gender	
Male	56 (67.5%)
Female	27 (32.5%)
Marital status	
Married	73 (88%)
Unmarried	10 (12%)
Country of Origin	
Sudan	32 (38.6%)
Palestine	9 (10.8%)
Egypt	9 (10.8%)
Syria	5 (5%)
Jordan	5 (5%)
Iraq	4 (4.8%)
Algeria	4 (4.8%)
Morocco	3 (3.6%)
Yemen	2 (2.4%)
Lebanon	2 (2.4%)
United States	1 (1.2%)
Country of diagnosis	
In the United States	41 (49.4%)
Outside of the United States	12 (14.5%)

Sample Characteristics for the Categorical Variables (N = 83)

Variable	n (%)
Natural Language	
Arabic	77 (92.8%)
English	1 (1.2%)
Other	1 (1.2%)
Preferred Language for Communicating with Healthcare	
providers	40 (48.2%)
Arabic	35 (42 2%)
English	55 (12.270)
Healthcare provider language	
English	64 (77.1%)
Arabic	14 (16.9%)
Health status	
Poor	9 (10.8%)
Fair	20 (24.1%)
Good	38 (45.8%)
Very good	9 (10.8%)
Excellent	3 (4.8%)
Diabetes Education	
No	56 (67.5%)
Yes	27 (32.5%)
Education	
More than high school education	63 (75.9%)
High School or less	19 (22.9%)
Employment	
Working	41 (49.4%)
Not working	37 (44.6%)
Household income in the last year	
More than \$20,780	42 (50.6%)
Less than \$20.780	40 (48.2%)
	()
Presence of health insurance	59 ((0,00/)
Yes Na	38 (09.9%) 22 (27.70/)
100	23 (21.1%)
Having glucometer	
Yes	60 (72.3%)
No	16 (19.3%)

Variable	n (%)
Somebody helps manage diabetes	
No	48 (57.8%)
Yes	31 (37.3%)
Who is helping with diabetes management?	
Wife	18 (21%)
Husband	9 (10.8%)
Daughter	2 (2.4%)
Son	1 (1.2%)
Family member	1 (1.2%)
Foot check	
Never check	28(33.7%)
Daily	26(31.3%)
Weekly	9 (10.8%)
Monthly	14(16.9)
Smoking status	
Cigarettes	14 (16.9%)
Hookah	9 (10.8%)
Vaping	4 (4.8%)
Other tobacco use	2 (2.4%)
Stroke	9 (10.8%)
High blood pressure from diabetes	23 (27.7%)
High cholesterol from diabetes	40 (48.2%)
Foot damage from Diabetes	19 (22.9%)
Eye disease from Diabetes	22 (26.5%)
Kidney disease from diabetes	10 (12.0%)
Weakness, numbness, and pain from nerve damage	22 (26.5%)
Heart Disease from Diabetes	12 (14.5%)

Variable	п	Possible range	$M \pm SD$	Min-max
Age	80	>18	54.11 ± 10.204	20-78
Years in the U.S.	75		20.964 ± 12.824	0-53
Age when diagnosed with diabetes	79		42.734 ± 10.566	12-74
Duration of Diabetes	77		11.272 ± 8.324	0-36
Understanding of Diabetes and Diabetes Treatment	75	1-10	7.33 ± 2.210	1-10
A1C	77		7.70 ± 1.961	5.20-13
Diabetes self-management	83	0-10	6.21 ± 1.30	3.40-8.94
Diabetes distress	80	1-6	2.63 ± 1.314	1-5.94
Diabetes Knowledge	72	0-14	8.44 ± 2.275	3-13
Diabetes fatalism	82	12-72	31.62 ± 9.992	12-53

Sample Characteristics for Continuous Variables (N = 83)

Correlation Among the Independent and Dependent Variables

The bivariate correlations were examined. The Kolmogorov–Smirnov test was run to assess the appropriateness of using parametric inferential or non-parametric statistics for diabetes fatalism and diabetes self-management. There was evidence for the violation of the assumption of normality for the dependent variables. As a result of this, Spearman correlations were run to assess the relationship between the independent and dependent variables.

Spearman's Correlation Coefficients Between the Independent Variables and Diabetes Self-Management and A1C

Variables	1	2	3	4	5
1- DSMQ	-	-0.208	-0.311**	-0.020	-0.251*
2- A1C		-	0.159	-0.298*	0.099
3- DFS			-	0.115	0.545**
4- DNT2				-	0.294*
5- DDS					-

Note. DSMQ= The total score of diabetes self-management questionnaire; DFS= Sum score of diabetes fatalism scale; DNT2 = the Revised Brief Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2) score; DDS = The total score of diabetes distress scale; ^a divided by 10 or 100 for modeling interpretations.

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Spearman's Correlation Coefficients Between	Diabetes Self-Management and A	11C and Socio-Demographics c	and Diabetes-
Related Characteristics Independent Variable	S		

Variables	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1. DSMQ	-	208	.196	.076	.081	075	.080	.109	088	185	.110
2. A1C		-	123	183	.380**	185	.124	.062	.002	.180	049
3. Age			-	.179	.326**	318**	019	.024	.163	.097	049
4. Duration in the U.S.				-	.031	086	280*	.041	.043	100	.325**
5. Years of Diabetes					-	.131	056	.234*	.124	.234*	.157
6. Gender						-	217*	.002	077	.122	095
7. Marital status							-	.085	236*	.020	065
8. Education								-	.165	.077	.283*
9. Health insurance									-	.065	.215
10. Diabetes Education										-	.036
11. Income											-

79

Note. Variables: DSMQ= The total score of diabetes self-management; Age = years of age; Duration in the U.S.=Years; Gender = Male (1) or Female (2); Marital status = Married (1) or Unmarried (0); Education = More than high school (1) or high school or less than high school (0); Health insurance= Having health insurance (1) or Not having insurance; Diabetes education = Had diabetes education (1) or Not diabetes education; Income = More than \$20780 (1) or \$20780 or less.

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Research Question 2

What is the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism) and proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?

The preliminary step for examining the relationships and answering this question was the bivariate correlation. Initially, the Spearman's correlation coefficient was performed due to the violation of normality, and the Spearman's correlation coefficient showed a significant negative correlation between diabetes fatalism and diabetes selfmanagement (r=-0.311, p<0.01; see Table 6). Lower fatalistic belief levels correlated with higher levels of diabetes self-management (optimal level of self-care). On the other hand, the Spearman's showed no significant correlation between diabetes fatalism and A1C and diabetes self-management and A1C (see Table 6).

Secondly, simple linear regression models were conducted to predict diabetes self-management and A1C levels based on diabetes fatalism. The diabetes self-management model and A1C model were tested for the assumptions of simple linear regression. The output data showed homoscedasticity, as assessed by visual inspection of a plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values. The Scatters plots of the residuals were evaluated to examine the linearity, and there was no evidence of linearity in both models. The assumption between the variables of linearity was met in both models. The assumption of normality was supported, assessed by the Q-Q plot and the Kolmogorov–Smirnov test. Both models were checked for the outliers, and all residual values were between -3.0 and 3.0 stander deviation in both models, suggesting no

outliers. The study design suggested independence of observations, as evidenced by single-point data collection and unrelated participants.

The first regression was conducted to predict diabetes self-management based on diabetes fatalism. The regression indicated that the model explained 9.4% of the variance in diabetes self-management and that the model was statistically significant F(1,80)=8.255, p=0.005. For each additional point increase in diabetes fatalism, the predicted mean self-management score decreased by 3.993 points. The regression statistics are presented in Table 8.

Table 8

Simple Linear	· Regression	for Diabetes	Self-Management	t (N=82)
---------------	--------------	--------------	-----------------	----------

	В	Studentized regression coefficients	95 CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-3.993	-0.306	[-6.759, -1.227]	0.005

Note. CI= confidence interval; ^a= first divided by 100 for modeling interpretation; $R^2 = 0.094$; $R^2_{adj} = 0.082$, *F*(1,80) = 8.255, *p*=0.005

The second simple linear regression was utilized to predict A1c based on diabetes fatalism. A regression result revealed that that diabetes fatalism statistically did not explain the significant variance in the A1C level, F(1,75) = 1.107, p=0.296. The regression statistics are provided in Table 9.

		Standardized		
	В	regression coefficients	95 CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-0.037	-0.121	[-0.106, 0.033]	0.296

Simple Linear Regression for A1C (N=77)

Note. A1C = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; ^a= first divided by 100 for modeling interpretation; $R^2 = 0.015$; $R^2_{adj} = 0.01$, F(1,75) = 1.107, p = 0.296

Thirdly, a multiple linear regression was utilized to predict A1C based on diabetes fatalism and diabetes self-management. The data outputs showed no violation of homoscedasticity, as assessed by the Breusch-Pagant test. There was no evidence of linearity of residual in the model, as assessed plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values. The assumption of normality was met, assessed by the Q-Q plot, and examined by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. There was no evidence of multicollinearity, as assessed by tolerance value greater than 0.1 or variance inflation factor (VIF) greater than 10. All residual values were between -3.0 and 3.0 standard deviations in both models, indicating no outliers. The results of the regression did not explain the significant variance in A1C level, F=(2,74)=2.506, p=0.089). The regression statistics are provided in Table 10.

	В	Standardized Regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-0.014	-0.046	[-0.86, -0.058]	0.700
Diabetes self-management ^a	0.543	0.233	[-0.007, 1.092]	0.053

Multiple Linear Regression for the Inverse A1C (N=77)

Note. A1c = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; B= the slope; ^a= first divided by 100 for modeling interpretation; $R^2 = 0.063$, $R^2_{adj} = 0.038$, F = (2,74) = 2.506, p = 0.089

Research Question 3

What is the relationship between context (diabetes fatalism) and process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress) on the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?

First, the preliminary analysis of the bivariate correlations was performed using Spearman's correlation coefficients to examine the relationships of diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress with diabetes self-management and A1C level. Spearman's correlation coefficients indicated that diabetes fatalism and diabetes distress statistically significantly negatively correlated with diabetes self-management (r=-0.311, p<0.01 and r =-251, p <0.05, respectively) (see Table 6). Lower fatalistic beliefs and lower diabetes distress levels correlated with higher levels of diabetes self-management (optimal levels of diabetes self-care). Diabetes knowledge did not statistically significantly correlate with diabetes self-management (r=-0.020). With the bivariate correlation with A1C level, Spearman's correlation coefficients revealed that a decrease in the level of diabetes knowledge statistically significantly correlated with an increase in the level of A1C level (poor levels) (r=-0.298) and diabetes fatalism and diabetes distress did not (see Table 6).

Second, two multiple linear regression models were conducted to predict diabetes self-management and A1C based on diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress. The independent variables entered simultaneously into the model separately. Prior to analysis, the data outputs were appropriately examined the multiple linear regression assumptions in both models. These assumptions included linearity, constant variance (homoscedasticity), independence of observations, normality of residuals and outliers, and multicollinearity. The study design met the assumption of the independence of observations in both models. Both model data outputs showed no violation of homoscedasticity, as assessed by visual inspection of a plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values, and were confirmed with the Breusch-Pagant test. There was no evidence of linearity of residual in both models, as assessed plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values. The assumption of normality was met, assessed by the Q-Q plot, and examined by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. There was no evidence of multicollinearity, as assessed by tolerance value greater than 0.1 or variance inflation factor (VIF) greater than 10. All residual values were between -3.0 and 3.0 standard deviations in both models, indicating no outliers.

The first multiple linear regression was conducted to predict diabetes selfmanagement based on diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress. The results of the regression indicated that the model did not explain significant variance in diabetes self-management F(3,67) = 1.962, p=0.128. The regression statistics are shown in Table 11.

Table 11

Multiple Linear Regression for Diabetes Self-Management (N=71)

		Standardized		
	В	regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-3.493	-0.265	[-7.016, -0.031]	0.052
Diabetes knowledge ^a	0.709	0.012	[-14.129, 15.548]	0.924
Diabetes distress ^a	-3.777	-0.039	[-31.048, 23.494]	0.783

Note. A1C = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; B= the slope; $R^2 = 0.081$; ^a first divided by 100 For modeling interpretation, $R^2 = 0.081$; $R^2_{adj} = 0.040$, F = (3,67) = 1.962, p = 0.128; * p < 0.05

The second regression analysis was used to predict A1C level based on diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress. The multiple linear regression model did not explain significant variance in A1C level, F(3,64) = 2.245, p=0.092. The regression details are presented in Table 12.

Table 12

Multiple Linear Regression for AIC (N-
--

		Standardized		
	В	regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-0.036	-0.121	[-0.119,0.046]	0.382
Diabetes knowledge ^a	0.433	0.297	[0.074,0.791]	0.019*
Diabetes distress ^a	-0.143	-0.064	[-0.711,0.486]	0.651

Note. A1C = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; ^a first divided by 100 for modeling interpretation; B = the slope; $R^2 = 0.095$; $R^2_{adj} = 0.053$, F(3,64)=2.245, p=0.092; * p<0.05

Research Question 4

What is the relationship between proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the United States?

In order to fulfill the purpose of this question, the bivariate correlation was examined. The Spearman's rho was run due to a violation of normality. The nonparametric test of normality, Spearman's rho, was computed to determine the relationship between diabetes self-management level and A1C level. There was no statistically significant correlation between diabetes self-management and the A1C level (r = -0.208) (see Table 6).

A simple linear regression was proposed and was run to understand and examine the relationship between diabetes self-management and A1C level. However, the assumption of homoscedasticity was violated. This violation revealed that this test is inappropriate for these two variables. Instead, a weighted least square regression was utilized to answer this research question. The model showed that diabetes selfmanagement statistically significantly predicted the A1C level. The weighted least square regression indicated that the model explained 10.6% of the variance in the A1C level and that the model was statistically significant, F(1,75)=8.885. With every one-point increase in diabetes self-management, the predicated mean A1C decreased by 0.412%. The regression results are shown in Table 13.

		Standardized coefficient	l	
Variable	В	Beta	95% CI	р
Diabetes self-management	-0.412	0.325	[-0.687,0.137]	-0.004

The Weighted Least Square Regression (N=77)

*Note. R*²=0.106; *R*²_{*adj*}=0.094, *F*(1,75)=8.885, *p*=0.004; A1C=not inverse.

Research Question 5

What are the combined relationships among context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes distress, diabetes knowledge), and proximal outcomes (diabetes selfmanagement on distal outcomes (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?

The first part of the answer for this question sought to determine the relationships of diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, and diabetes self-management with A1C level. Spearman's correlation showed that only diabetes knowledge was statistically significantly negatively correlated with A1C level (r = -0.298, p < 0.05) (see table 4). A decrease in the level of diabetes knowledge correlated with higher levels of A1C (poor levels). On the other hand, Spearman's correlation shows indicated that diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, and diabetes self-management did not statistically significantly correlate with diabetes self-management.

Multiple linear regression was conducted to predict A1C levels based on diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, and diabetes self-management. The

independent variables entered simultaneously into the model. Before analyzing the data, the data were evaluated for the assumptions of the multiple linear regression. These assumptions included linearity, constant variance (homoscedasticity), independence of observations, normality of residuals and outliers, and multicollinearity.

The study design met the assumption of the independence of observations since the study data were collected at a single point and unrelated. The model output data presented no violation of homoscedasticity, as assessed by visual inspection of a plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values, and was confirmed with the Breusch-Pagant test. There was no evidence of linearity. There were no outliers, as evaluated by studentized deleted residuals greater than ± 3 standard deviations. The assumption of normality was met, assessed by the Q-Q plot, and was examined by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. There was no evidence of multicollinearity, as assessed by tolerance value greater than 0.1 or variance inflation factor (VIF) greater than 10.

The results of the regression indicated that the model explained 15.5% of the variances in the A1C level and that the model was statistically significant F(4,63) =2.898, p=0.029. While diabetes knowledge (b = 0.466, p = 0.01) and diabetes self-management (b= 0.596, p = 0.038) contributed to the model, diabetes fatalism, and diabetes distress, did not (see Table 14). With every point increase in diabetes knowledge, the predicted mean A1C level increased by 0.466 points, adjusting for diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, and diabetes self-management. The diabetes self-management predicted mean A1C increased by 0.596 points, adjusting for diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes distress. The regression statistics are presented in Table 14.

	В	Standardized regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Diabetes fatalism ^a	-0.016	-0.053	[-0.099,0.067]	0.699
Diabetes knowledge ^a	0.466	0.320	[0.115,0.817]	0.010^{*}
Diabetes distress ^a	-0.102	-0.046	[-0.715,0.511]	0.740
Diabetes self-management ^a	0.596	0.260	[0.034,1.157]	0.038*

Multiple Linear Regression for A1C (N=68)

Note. A1C = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; ^a = first divided by 100 for modeling interpretation; B= the slope; $R^2 = 0.155$; $R^2_{adj} = 0.102$, *F* (4,63) = 2.898, *p* = 0.029; * *p*<0.05.

Research Question 6

What is the impact of socio-demographic characteristics and diabetes-related characteristic (age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States) on the proximal outcome (diabetes self-management) and the distal outcome (A1C level) among Arabs living with type 2 diabetes in the U.S.?

The initial step for examining the relationships was bivariate correlations. First, Spearman's correlation coefficients were computed to establish the relationships between the independent variables and diabetes self-management (see Table 7). Spearman's correlation coefficients showed no significant relationships between age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income and diabetes self-management. Second, Spearman's correlation coefficients were conducted to determine the relationships between the independent variables and A1C level (see Table 7). Having more years with diabetes was statistically significantly correlated with higher levels of A1C (r= 0.380, p <0.01). Age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income did not statistically significantly correlate with the level of A1C (see Table 5).

The following steps were conducted using multiple linear regression to determine the effect of age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the U.S. on diabetes self-management and on A1C level. The independent variables were entered simultaneously into both models to explain the variances in diabetes self-management and A1C level. Both models were tested for the assumption of linearity, constant variance (homoscedasticity), independence of observations, normality of residuals and outliers, and multicollinearity. There was independence of observations, as evidence by the study design in both models. There was no evidence of heteroscedasticity in both models, as assessed by visual inspection of a plot of studentized residual vs. standardized predicted values, and was confirmed with the Breusch-Pagant test. There was no evidence of linearity in the residuals. There were no outliers in both models, as assessed by studentized deleted residuals greater than ± 3 standard deviations. The assumption of normality was supported in both models, assessed by the Q-Q plot and examined by Kolmogorov-Smirnov. There was no evidence of multicollinearity, as judged by tolerance value greater than 0.1 or variance inflation factor (VIF) greater than 10 in both models.

The first regression model was a multiple regression carried out to investigate whether age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income could significantly predict diabetes selfmanagement. The results of the model indicated the model variables considered together were not a significant predictor of diabetes self-management F(9,60) = 1.055, p=0.409. Table 15 displays the regression statistics.

Table 15

Multiple Linear	Regression for	· Diabetes	Self-Mana	gement ($N=70$	0)
1	0 ,		0	0	/

		В	Standardized regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
1.	Age ^a	0.342	0.266	[-0.033,0.717]	0.074
2.	Years in U.S. ^a	0.071	0.068	[-0.226,0.368]	0.635
3.	Years of Diabetes ^a	0.009	0.006	[-0.426,0.444]	0.967
4.	Gender Male Female ^{RC}	0.507	0.018	[-7.145,8.167]	0.895
5.	Marital status ^a Married Unmarried ^{RC}	5.739	0.146	[-5.079,16.557]	0.293
6.	Education ^a More than high school High school or less ^{RC}	2.262	0.072	[-6.124,10.648]	0.592
7.	Presence of Insurance ^a Yes No ^{RC}	-1.869	-0.065	[-9.434,5.696]	0.623
8.	Diabetes Education ^a Yes No ^{RC}	-5.034	-0.176	[-12.843,2.774]	0.202

	В	Standardized regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
9. Income ^a More than \$20780 \$20780 or less ^{RC}	1.887	0.072	[-5.826,9.600]	0.626

Note. A1C = CI= confidence interval; ^a = first divided by 10 for modeling interpretation; B= the slope; R^2 = 0.137; R^2_{adj} =0.007, F(9,60) = 1.055, p=0.409; ; * p<0.05

The second model was a multiple linear regression calculated to predict A1C level based on age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income. The results of regression revealed that the model explained 27.2% of the variance in A1C level and that the model was statistically significant F(9,56) = 2.329, p=0.026. While age (b=0.010, p=0.015) contributed to the model, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income did not contribute (see Table 15). For each year's increase in age, the predicted mean A1C increased by 0.010 points, adjusting for years in the U.S., years of diabetes, gender, marital status, education, insurance, diabetes education, and income. For each year increase in diabetes years, the predicted mean A1C level decreased 0.015, adjusting for age, gender, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the U.S. Table 16 provides the results of the regression.

			Standardized		
		В	Regression Beta	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
1.	Age ^a	0.010	0.350	[0.002,0.019]	0.015^{*}
2.	Years in the U.S. ^a	0.003	0.133	[-0.003,0.010]	0.343
3.	Years of Diabetes ^a	-0.015	-0.437	[-0.025, -0.006]	0.002^{*}
4.	Gender ^a Male Female ^{RC}	-0.108	-0.169	[-0.273,0.057]	0.195
5.	Marital status ^a Married Unmarried ^{RC}	-0.101	-0.109	[-0.337,0.135]	0.396
6.	Education ^a More than high school High school or less ^{RC}	0.046	0.063	[-0.136,0.227]	0.617
7.	Presence of Insurance ^a Yes No ^{RC}	-0.019	-0.029	[-0.1835,0.145]	0.817
8.	Diabetes Education ^a Yes No ^{RC}	-0.044	-0.068	[-0.212,0.124]	0.603
9.	Income ^a More than \$20780 \$20780 or less ^{RC}	0.042	0.070	[-0.132,0.217]	0.628

Multiple Linear Regression for A1C (N= 66)

Note. A1C = The inverse A1C; CI= confidence interval; ^a = first divided by 10 for modeling interpretation; B= the slope; R^2 = 0.272; R^2_{adj} =155, *F* (9,56) =2.329, *p*=0.026; **p*<0.05

Summary

Eighty-three Arabs with type 2 diabetes were recruited to provide valuable insight into the socio-demographic and diabetes-related characteristics and the relationship

between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level). Moreover, this sample of the U.S. population helps explore the effect of age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the U.S. on diabetes self-management and A1C level. Overall, the effects of independent variables on diabetes self-management and A1C level may have changed because of combining them and the moderation or mediation effects of the independent variables on each other.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

In this study, diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes were examined among Arab adults living in the United States. The relationships between context (diabetes fatalism), process (diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress), proximal outcome (diabetes self-management), and distal outcome (A1C level) were assessed. The study explored the impact of age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States on diabetes self-management and A1C level. The findings of this study are discussed and compared with previously published findings. The findings of this study, strengths, limitations, and implications are deliberated.

Socio-Demographic and Diabetes-Related Characteristics

This sample of Arab adults was similar to Arab participants described in previous research on diabetes (Zakarni, 2013). Participants ranged in age from 20 to 78 years old, with a mean age of 54.11 years. This is lower than the average age of the U.S. population with diagnosed diabetes (59.3 years) (Eberhardt et al., 2018) and is lower than other minority groups such as Chinese Americans (68 years) (Pan et al., 2019). Additionally, it is lower than it was reported in a previous study (59.4 years) among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (Berlie et al., 2008). Marriage was more common (88%) and higher compared to the general U.S. population with diabetes (59.2%) (Eberhardt et al., 2018)
and comparable to the previously reported findings among Arabs with diabetes (Al-Dahir et al., 2013; El Masri et al., 2020). The average years in the U.S. (mean = 20 years) is comparable to a previous report (Aseeri, 2020) and is similar to the years in another minority group with diabetes (Pan et al., 2019). Unlike other studies, most of the study participants are originally from Sudan (Alanazi, 2021; Aseeri, 2020; Zakarni, 2013). Only 1.2% of participants reported being born in the United States, which indicated most reported results in the study come from the first generation of this minor immigrant group. This finding is comparable to the previously reported findings (Al-Dahir et al., 2013; Aseeri, 2020).

In terms of education, more than two-thirds of the participants have more than a high school education (75.9%). This is inconsistent with what has been reported in the U.S. Arab population (Aseeri, 2020; Berlie et al., 2008; Zakarni, 2013). Inconsistent with that of the Aseeri (2020) study, most participants (92.8%) reported that Arabic is their natural language, roughly half of the participants (48.2%) preferred to communicate with the healthcare providers in Arabic, and more than two-thirds of participants (77.1%) reported that their healthcare providers speak English.

In terms of economic status, almost more than half of the participants (50.6%) reported more than \$20,780 income during the past year, and nearly half of the participants (49.4%) reported that they are working, which is higher than the U.S. population with diabetes (43.3%) (Eberhardt et al., 2018) and lower than a previously reported among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (Berlie et al., 2008). This rate is

higher than a previous report among Arabs with type 2 diabetes (39.5%) (Zakarni, 2013) and a comparable recent report (Aseeri, 2020).

The presence of health insurance (69.9%) is low compared to the U.S. population with diabetes (90.4%) (Casagrande & Cowie, 2018) and a previous report (83%) among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (Berlie et al., 2008). Moreover, it is lower than the Chinese population counterpart (Pan et al., 2019). Furthermore, it is lower than previously reported among Arabs adults with diabetes (Alanazi, 2021; Zakarni, 2013).

The average age when diagnosed with diabetes (42.73 years) was found to be lower than the average age at diagnosis for non-Hispanic White (52.3 years), non-Hispanic Asian/Pacific Islander (49.4 years), non-Hispanic Black (47.4 years), Hispanic (47.3 years), and non-Hispanic American Indian and Alaska Native adults (46.1 years) (Eberhardt et al., 2018). The age of onset is lower than a previous report among Arab decedents with diabetes (48.62 years) (Aseeri, 2020). The mean duration of diabetes (11.27 years) was higher than the U.S. adults with diabetes (9.9 years) (Eberhardt et al., 2018) and comparable to a previous study among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (11.3 years). However, it is slightly lower than it is in a different nation (11.7 years) (Schmitt et al., 2021). Understanding of diabetes and its treatment (7.33 of 10). This finding may not be comparable with a previous study which reported that many Arabs believed that diabetes is linked to using blood pressure medications or cholesterollowering medications, eating at bedtime, or consuming sugar substitutes (Bertran et al., 2017). In the current study, the average A1C level is 7.7, higher than their counterparts, those treated with insulin or oral diabetes medication (7.4% in treated diagnosed diabetes in the U.S.) (Menke et al., 2018). Only one-third of the participants (n=27; 32.5%) reported having diabetes education. This finding is consistent with the literature. Lack of diabetes education has been reported among this minority group (Fritz et al., 2016). This finding is lower than the national average. The national average (53.1% was in) and far from the Healthy People 2020 target is 2020 (58.4%) (Healthy People, 2020). This sample of participants reported a lower prevalence of fair (24.1%) or poor health (10.8%) than the U.S. general population (Menke et al., 2018). These percentages are different from that of Phillips et al. (2018), who found self-reported general health status 41.5% fair and 14.5% poor (El Masri et al., 2020).

One-third of the participants reported they never check their feet, 10.8% of participants performed a weekly check, 16.9% of participants check their feet monthly, and only 31.3% of participants performed daily checks. Reported foot self-care was overall suboptimal and comparable with the previous studies (Al-Busaidi et al., 2020; Aseeri, 2020). These percentages are concerning and indicate that this sample of the population does not follow recommendations for foot care (Bus et al., 2020). The smoking status reported in this study is comparable to a previously reported status among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (16.3%) (Berlie et al., 2008).

This sample reported a lower rate of high blood pressure than the U.S. population (65% per CDC) (Al-Dahir et al., 2013). It is higher than it was reported among this minority group (Al-Dahir et al., 2013). This sample reported higher cholesterol levels compared to the U.S. Adult with diabetes, 43.5% (CDC, 2020). The study reports higher cholesterol levels than was reported previously among this minority group (Al-Dahir et al., 2014).

al., 2013). This sample reported higher rates of foot damage (22.9%) than other populations (in different nations) with diabetes (Mairghani et al., 2017; Margolis et al., 2011; Schmitt et al., 2021). Diabetes-related foot damage is lower than was previously reported in this group (42%) (Alanazi, 2021). The rate of eye disease (26.9%) was higher than the U.S. adults with diabetes (CDC, 2020) and comparable to the finding in a previous report among Arab Americans with type 2 diabetes (Berlie et al., 2008). The sample reported lower rates of kidney disease (12%) compared to the U.S. adults with diabetes (CDC, 2020) and higher a previously reported study (3.8%) (Berlie et al., 2008). The sample reported higher rates of Weakness, numbness, and pain from nerve damage compared to a previous report (Zakarni, 2013). The sample reported a similar rate of heart disease (14.2%) to their national counterpart (Barrett-Connor et al., 2018). But it is lower than a recent report among Arab women with diabetes (21.2%) (Alanazi, 2021) and higher than a previous report (Berlie et al., 2008).

Interrelationships and Correlations Among the Study Variables

Diabetes Fatalism

In the current study, the diabetes fatalism level $(31.62, \pm)$ is comparable/similar to that of a comparable study $(33.9, \pm 9.5)$ among not non-Arab U.S. population with type 2 diabetes, using the same tool and using the same scale of measurement (Walker et al., 2014c). The current study found that an increased level of diabetes fatalism correlates with poorer level diabetes self-management. This finding is comparable with that of Walker et al. (2012), who found a statistically significant negative correlation between diabetes fatalism and the diabetes management behaviors such as medication adherence (r=-0.23, p < .001), diet (r=-0.26, p < 0.001), exercise (r=-0.20, p < 0.001) and frequency of blood sugar testing (r=-0.18, p < 0.001) in a convenience sample of 378 non-Arab adults with type 2 diabetes in the Southeastern United States. Moreover, this result accords with our earlier observations, which showed that more diabetes fatalism attitudes are associated with poor diabetes self-care behaviors (Walker et al., 2012). This result is consistent with Egede and Ellis (2009), who found that diabetes fatalism has a statistically negative association with diabetes self-care adherence, self-management understanding, self-care ability, perceived control of diabetes.

The result of this study showed no correlation between diabetes fatalism and A1C level. This result is inconsistent with the literature. For example, Egede and Ellis (2009) found that an increase in the level of diabetes fatalism correlated with a poor level (higher level) of A1C. Moreover, using a regression model revealed no statistically significant association between diabetes fatalism and A1C level in the current study. This finding did not support the previous research. For example, Farran et al. (2019) found that diabetes fatalism significantly predicts the level of A1C. Also, the current study results different from that of Walker et al. (2014c), who found that higher fatalistic attitudes were associated with lower A1C, adjusting for age, gender, race, and health literacy. Furthermore, when (fatalism and diabetes self-management in the second question combined), (diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, diabetes self-management in the fifth question) were combined, the diabetes fatalism association with A1C level did not appear.

The theoretical framework states that the context dimensions such as culture influence the proximal such self-management behaviors and distal outcomes such as health status and combing the context and proximal outcome influence distal outcomes. However, this change in the relationship suggests that the association may be independent of diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, and diabetes self-management. This change in the effect could be attributed to the moderation or mediation effect of diabetes selfmanagement on the relationship between diabetes fatalism and A1C level. Analysis of mediator or moderators effect would provide more in-depth information about the research phenomenon that cannot be explained by examining the direct relationship and association among the variable (Bennett, 2000). The change in the relationship indicated that the influence of the context (diabetes fatalism) and proximal outcome (diabetes selfmanagement) on the proximal outcome (A1C) is inconclusive.

Diabetes Distress

The current study found that the level of diabetes distress (2.63) is higher than that of Walker et al. (2014c), who found distress scores (1.6, \pm 0.7) among the non-Arab U.S. population with type 2 diabetes, using the same scale of measurement in the study. The third research question in this study was to determine whether diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress have an association with diabetes self-management and A1C level. The results of this study indicated that higher levels of diabetes distress correlated with poorer diabetes self-management. This finding is consistent with that of Darawad et al. (2017), who reported an increased level of diabetes distress correlated with poor diabetes self-management in a sample of Arab Adults with diabetes. This outcome is contrary to that of Kurnia et al. (2017), which indicated that diabetes distress did not significantly correlate with diabetes self-management among individuals with type 2 diabetes. This correlation supports the link between the two variables as suggested by Ryan and Sawin's Individual and Family Self-management Theory, which indicates that the proximal outcome (self-management behaviors) influences distal outcome (health status).

The current study indicated that diabetes distress is not associated with selfmanagement in the third question regression model when considering diabetes knowledge and diabetes fatalism. The present study regression model found no statistically significant association between diabetes distress and A1C level in Research Question 3, adjusting for diabetes fatalism and diabetes knowledge, and in Research Question 5 when adjusting for diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, and diabetes self-management. In accordance with the present result, a recent study has detected no significant association between diabetes distress and diabetes self-management among those with type 2 diabetes (Schmitt et al., 2021). However, the literature documented the effect of diabetes distress. For example, Fisher et al. (2012) found that increased diabetes distress is associated with poor management of diabetes behaviors such as poor adherence to diabetes diet and physical activity among individuals with diabetes. The findings differ from that of Walker et al. (2014c), who found that less diabetes distress was associated with lower A1C level, adjusted for age, gender, race, and health literacy. The result of the association model did not support the link between the two variables as suggested by Ryan and Sawin's Individual and Family Self-management Theory, which indicates the

proximal outcome (self-management behaviors) influences distal outcome (health status). The inconsistent results with the literature suggest further exploration of other variables that may affect the relationship between diabetes distress and A1C. For example, mediators' or moderators' effect would provide more in-depth information about the research phenomenon that cannot be explained by examining the indirect relationship between the variables (Bennett, 2000).

Diabetes Knowledge

The current study found that the mean knowledge score (8.44 ± 2.275) is comparable to that of Phillips et al. (2018), who found the mean knowledge score (8.4) among participants with type 2 diabetes participants, using the same scale of measurement used in this current study. The most interesting finding was that diabetes knowledge did not correlate with diabetes self-management. However, this finding does not support the previous research. For example, Bukhsh et al. (2019) found that better diabetes knowledge correlates with better diabetes self-management. Furthermore, the third question model did not detect significant associations between diabetes knowledge and diabetes self-management when adjusting for diabetes fatalism and diabetes distress. The diabetes knowledge variable prediction result in Research Question 3, after adjusting for diabetes distress and diabetes fatalism, agrees with that of Kurnia et al. (2017), who conducted regression analysis found that diabetes knowledge did not significantly predict the variance in diabetes self-management, but adjusting for perceived self-efficacy, social support, and situational influences. This finding contrasts with that of Alanazi (2021), who found an increase in diabetes knowledge was statistically significantly associated

103

with a better (an increase in the level of) diabetes self-management behaviors, but only after adjusting for BMI, psychological adjustment to diabetes, and A1C. These findings did not support the link between the two variables as were suggested by Ryan and Sawin's Individual and Family Self-management Theory indicate the proximal outcome (self-management behaviors) influences distal outcome (health status).

The current study revealed that increased diabetes knowledge correlates with lower A1C levels. Interestingly, the regression model in the third question found that an increase in diabetes knowledge is statistically significantly associated with higher A1C levels, adjusting for diabetes fatalism and diabetes distress. Moreover, in the fifth question model, an increase in diabetes knowledge was found to be associated with an increase in the level of A1C. These findings are different from that of Walker et al. (2014c), who found that diabetes knowledge is not significantly associated with the levels of A1C, adjusted for age, gender, race, and health literacy. These findings in the third question model and the fifth question model also contrast with that of Bukhsh et al. (2019), which found a statistically significant association of higher diabetes knowledge with low A1C levels and better self-diabetes self-management practices among individuals with type 2 diabetes.

Diabetes Self-Management and A1C Level

The overall scores in this study ranged from 3.40 to 8.94, with a mean score of 6.21 ± 1.30 . Therefore, some participants were below the optimal score, which demonstrated that participants have different self-management levels. This level of diabetes self-management is lower than is found in other studies of 7.11 ± 1.40

(Summers-Gibson, 2019) and 7.093 ± 0.853 (Calvo-Maroto et al., 2016). The fourth research question in this study was to determine the direct association of diabetes selfmanagement with A1C level and in the second question when adjusted for diabetes fatalism. Contrary to expectations, this study did not find a significant correlation between diabetes self-management A1C levels. Diabetes self-management is shown to be correlated with the level of A1C (Azami et al., 2020; Schmitt et al., 2013). This finding is inconsistent with that of Schmitt et al. (2021), which found that self-management practices such as diabetes-adjusted diet, medication adherence, glucose monitoring, physical activity, physician contact significantly correlate with low A1C levels. However, the weighted least square regression showed that diabetes self-management has a statistically significant association with A1C level. In a different study design, Azami et al. (2020) found that diabetes self-management behaviors were statistically negatively associated with A1C level, but adjusting for difficulty paying for basic needs, efficacy expectation, outcome expectation, quality of life, social support, and depression. Furthermore, inconsistent with Walker et al.'s (2014c) study, diabetes self-care components (medication adherence, knowledge, general diets, exercise, blood sugar testing, foot care) were not associated with A1C levels after adjusting for age, gender, race, and health literacy. The link between the two variables using this weighted least square test supports the link stated earlier in Ryan and Sawin's Individual and Family Self-management Theory which indicates the proximal outcome (self-management behaviors) influences distal outcome (health status). The inconsistent results with the

literature indicated necessity and worth in exploring other variables that influence the relationship between diabetes self-management and the level of A1C.

The Socio-Demographics and Diabetes self-Management and A1C Level

The sixth research question was to explore the effect of selected sociodemographic characteristics and diabetes-related characteristics (age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, gender, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income) on diabetes self-management and A1C. It is somewhat surprising that none of age, years in the U.S., years with diabetes, gender, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income correlated with diabetes self-management. In the same vein, using the regression model showed no association between these variables and diabetes self-management level. Similarly, Azami et al. (2020) found that age, gender, education status, and diabetes duration did not correlate with diabetes self-management behaviors. Another study by Schmitt et al. (2021) found no significant association between gender, years of education, years of diabetes, and diabetes self-management except age in years. Similar to this study's findings, age, education attainment, and employment were not associated with diabetes self-care management practices (Alodhayani et al., 2021). Comparable to the current study, the presence of health insurance has not been associated with diabetes self-care behaviors such as daily glucose checks and performing the recommended physical activities (Felix et al., 2018). Inconsistent with this study, higher income was associated with diabetes self-management practices (Werfalli et al., 2020). Moreover, gender and

marital status have been found to be associated with diabetes self-care management practices (Felix et al., 2018).

None of the years in the U.S., gender, marital status, education, presence of health insurance, diabetes education, and income statistically significantly correlated with A1C. However, increased years of diabetes correlated with poor levels of A1C (higher levels of A1C). Although age did not statistically significantly correlate with A1C, the regression model indicated that an increase in age was associated with higher A1C levels. In the same vein, the regression model detected that individuals with diabetes for a longer time (more years with diabetes) associated with lower A1C levels. Differently, Schmitt et al. (2021) found no significant association between gender, age, duration of diabetes, and diabetes self-management except the increased years of education associated with lower A1C level. In the same vein, education and income have not been found to be associated with A1C level, adjusted for age, gender, race, and health literacy (Walker et al., 2014c). Unlike the current study, Cansu et al. (2017) found that attending diabetes education programs significantly associated with decreased levels of A1C. Employment and diabetes education have been found to be associated with A1C, adjusted for age, gender, race, and health literacy (Walker et al., 2014c). Unlike the current study, Pan et al. (2015) found that diabetes duration is statistically significantly positively associated with diabetes self-management. In the same vein, Sukkarieh-Haraty et al. (2018) found that educating individuals with diabetes about diabetes was associated with improvement in diabetes self-care activities such as diet, self-monitoring blood glucose and lead to a statistically significant decrease in A1C level. Unlike this study, lacking health insurance

107

has been associated with worse (higher) levels of A1c. Thus, it is essential to consider additional social determinants of health and their impact on diabetes self-management and outcomes.

Strengths

One of the strengths of this study is that it represents a satisfactory initial examination of diabetes self-management, related factors, and outcomes among Arab adults living in the selected southern, eastern states. Another strength of this study is the assessment of diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, diabetes self-management using a quantitative measure. Previous studies explored diabetes self-management using qualitative methods (Bertran et al., 2015; DiZazzo-Miller et al., 2017; Fritz et al., 2016; Masri et al., 2018). Finally, this study reported the A1C level in selected southeastern states and examined its association with the related factors such as socio-demographic characteristics. This population-based study would help provide baseline data about diabetes self-management. The relationships among the major concepts were both similar and not similar to the previous studies, perhaps due to the younger age of these Arabs with diabetes. Nonetheless, this study provides important information regarding the complexity of diabetes care and management among Arabs in the U.S.

The current study adds to the expectations of the Individual and Family Self-Management theory. Ryan and Sawin's Individual and Family Self-management Theory was useful in examining the relationships between diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, diabetes self-management, A1C levels, and other sociodemographic characteristics of this population. Consistent with the theory, this study found that diabetes fatalism, years of diabetes, and diabetes distress were related to diabetes selfmanagement. Moreover, diabetes knowledge, diabetes self-management, age, and years of diabetes were related to A1C level.

Limitations

Several numbers of important limitations need to be considered. This study was limited by using a cross-sectional design, which is trying to capture a complex health phenomenon at a single point and lack the ability to examine the causal relationship. Another limitation of the study is that this sample was of convenience with snowballing technique and the recruitment locations were North Carolina and a few participants from Florida, which may not be applicable to Arab Adults living in other geographic locations. Moreover, the majority of respondents were the first generation which may not reflect middle and older-aged Arabs. Another source of uncertainty is that the use of selfadministered questionnaires, which make it subject to respondent bias when answering the questions. Such a method may carry a risk to validity.

Finally, the use of A1C and self-reported A1C at this study, since self-reported A1C are subject to respondents' bias. Moreover, some concepts were not consistent with the theory. These unexpected findings might be a result of not using all the variables in the theory and not using the full scope of the theory, such as investigating the role of acculturation in influencing study variables. The theory involves many variables, and designing tools that capture all relevant information or hidden factors that influence study results and analyze them would be challenging. Therefore, the generalizability of these results is subject to limitation.

Implications for Nursing Practice, Research, and Healthcare

This study is building on the work of the previous researchers by using an indepth literature review on diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, diabetes knowledge, diabetes self-management, and A1C, and other diabetes-related characteristics. Consequently, this study brought together the relationship between these concepts and diabetes-related characteristics and diabetes outcomes. Moreover, this study adds new knowledge to the cumulative science of nursing and health science in the area of diabetes among minorities, which is diabetes among Arab adults living with diabetes in the United States. The studying findings have important implications for developing and improving diabetes education programs for Arab Adults with type 2 diabetes.

Diabetes fatalism is associated with diabetes self-management and may be an imperative target for improving diabetes self-management education for this minority group. Furthermore, the effect of diabetes fatalism is independent of diabetes knowledge and diabetes distress, indicating that the intervention that targets diabetes distress and diabetes knowledge may not be sufficient to deal with diabetes fatalism during diabetes self-management education programs. Moreover, the improvement of cultural competency in health care related to the role of diabetes fatalism in their patients' lives across cultures would be beneficial. Prevention and management of diabetes complications among Arab adults with diabetes should be considered during diabetes management education and address during diabetes care with their healthcare providers and nurses. However, more future studies on the area of diabetes self-management among Arabs adults in the United States need to be undertaken before the associations among diabetes fatalism, diabetes distress, diabetes knowledge, diabetes-related characteristics, and diabetes self-management and glycemic control (A1C) are more clearly understood.

Future studies should investigate the changes in the effects that could be attributed to the moderation or mediation effect of diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States on their relationships with diabetes self-management and A1C level. The analysis of mediators' or moderators' effects would provide more in-depth information about their effects and would reveal which variables would have independent or dependent effects on diabetes self-management practices and glycemic control, which in turn helps healthcare providers and researchers to improve the health of people with diabetes. Although the Revised Michigan Diabetes Knowledge Test was previously validated in a sample of Arab population out of the U.S., it performed poorly in this study sample, and future studies may consider revising this tool, using a different tool, or developing a better tool to assess diabetes knowledge among Arabs in the U.S.

Most participants in this study originated from Sudan; therefore, future studies might recruit a larger sample size to explorer if there is a difference among the Arabs in the U.S. in terms of diabetes fatalism or explore this phenomenon in qualitative methods among this population. A future study investigating diabetes fatalism along with social stigma may provide more insight into the factors that influence diabetes self-management among this population. Larger and different sampling techniques are needed to fully understand how to tailor interventions for Arabs living in the U.S.

111

Summary

The current study provided an overview of the current state of science concerning diabetes self-management and diabetes-related factors and outcomes among Arab Adults with type 2 diabetes. The study also sought to explore the impact of age, gender, years of diabetes, marital status, education, diabetes education, income, presence of health insurance, and years in the United States on diabetes self-management and A1C level. The Individual and Family Self-Management Theory provided a framework that helped to explain the complexity of diabetes self-management. The major findings were that diabetes fatalism, years of diabetes, and diabetes distress were related to diabetes selfmanagement. Moreover, diabetes knowledge, diabetes self-management, age, and years of diabetes were related to A1C level. These major findings may impact outcomes indirectly, and younger Arabs with diabetes living in the U.S. are not the same as older Arabs in the United States and other countries in terms of diabetes fatalism, diabetes knowledge, diabetes distress, diabetes self-management, and outcomes. The study provides a foundation on which to examine further and intervene. Moreover, the findings may help researchers and diabetes care providers develop culturally appropriate diabetes self-management education for this population.

REFERENCES

- Abaza, H., & Marschollek, M. (2017). SMS education for the promotion of diabetes selfmanagement in low & middle income countries: A pilot randomized controlled trial in Egypt. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(962), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4973-5
- Aboul-Enein, B. H., & Aboul-Enein, F. (2010). The cultural gap delivering health care services to Arab American populations in the United States. *Journal of Cultural Diversity; Lisle*, 17(1), 20–23.
- Aikens, J. E. (2012). Prospective associations between emotional distress and poor outcomes in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, DC_120181. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc12-0181
- Al Muftah, W. A., Al-Shafai, M., Zaghlool, S. B., Visconti, A., Tsai, P.-C., Kumar, P., Spector, T., Bell, J., Falchi, M., & Suhre, K. (2016). Epigenetic associations of type 2 diabetes and BMI in an Arab population. *Clinical Epigenetics*, *8*, 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13148-016-0177-6

Al Safar, H. S. A., Cordell, H. J., Jafer, O., Anderson, D., Jamieson, S. E., Fakiola, M., Khazanehdari, K., Tay, G. K., & Blackwell, J. M. (2013). A genome-wide search for type 2 diabetes susceptibility genes in an extended Arab family. *Annals of Human Genetics*, 77(6), 488–503. https://doi.org/10.1111/ahg.12036

- Alamoudi, W., Alsulimani, O., Babeer, A., Bukhary, S., & Al-Hazmi, N. (2016).
 Psychosocial aspects of diabetic patients: A pilot study in Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Endocrinology and Diabetes*, 3(5), 01–06. https://doi.org/10.15226/2374-6890/3/5/00160
- Alanazi, M. (2021). Determinants of successful diabetes self-management behaviors among women of Arab descent with Type 2 Diabetes. *Primary Care Diabetes*, 15(2), 306–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcd.2020.10.009
- Al-Bannay, H. R., Jongbloed, L. E., Jarus, T., Alabdulwahab, S. S., Khoja, T. A., & Dean,
 E. (2015). Outcomes of a type 2 diabetes education program adapted to the
 cultural contexts of Saudi women. *Saudi Medical Journal*, *36*(7), 869–873.
 https://doi.org/10.15537/smj.2015.7.11681
- Al-Busaidi, I. S., Abdulhadi, N. N., & Coppell, K. J. (2020). Development and pilot testing of a diabetes foot care and complications questionnaire for adults with diabetes in Oman: The Diabetic Foot Disease and Foot Care Questionnaire. *Oman Medical Journal*, 35(4), e146. https://doi.org/10.5001/omj.2020.65
- Al-Dahir, S., Brakta, F., Khalil, A., & Benrahla, M. (2013). The impact of acculturation on diabetes risk among Arab Americans in Southeastern Louisiana. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*, 24(1 Suppl), 47–63. https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2013.0038
- Alhaik, S., Anshasi, H. A., Alkhawaldeh, J., Soh, K. L., & Naji, A. M. (2019). An assessment of self-care knowledge among patients with diabetes mellitus.

Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews, 13(1), 390–394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2018.10.010

Alhaiti, A. H., Alotaibi, A. R., Jones, L. K., DaCosta, C., & Lenon, G. B. (2016).
Psychometric evaluation of the revised Michigan diabetes knowledge test (V.2016) in Arabic: Translation and validation [Research article].
https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/9643714

- Aljuaid, M. O., Almutairi, A. M., Assiri, M. A., Almalki, D. M., & Alswat, K. (2018).
 Diabetes-related distress assessment among type 2 diabetes patients. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/7328128
- Alodhayani, A., Almutairi, K. M., Vinluan, J. M., Almigbal, T. H., Alonazi, W. B., Batais, M. A., & Alnassar, M. M. (2021). Association between self-care management practices and glycemic control of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in Saud Arabia: A cross-sectional study. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 28(4), 2460–2465. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sjbs.2021.01.047
- Al-Qazaz, H., Sulaiman PharmD, S., Sundram MBBS, S., Al Qazaz, H., Hassali, M., Shafie, A., ... Sundram, S. (2010). The 14-item Michigan diabetes knowledge test: Translation and validation study of the Malaysian version. *Practical Diabetes International*, 27, 238–241a. https://doi.org/10.1002/pdi.1495

Alsairafi, Z. K., Taylor, K. M. G., Smith, F. J., & Alattar, A. T. (2016). Patients' management of type 2 diabetes in Middle Eastern countries: Review of studies. *Patient Preference and Adherence*, 10, 1051–1062. https://doi.org/10.2147/PPA.S104335 American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2006). AACN position statement on nursing research. Retrieved from

https://www.aacnnursing.org/Portals/42/News/Position-Statements/Nursing-Research.pdf

- American Association of Diabetes Educators. (2019). Resources for people living with diabetes: AADE7 self-care Behaviors. https://www.diabeteseducator.org/livingwith-diabetes/aade7-self-care-behaviors
- American Diabetes Association. (2018a). *Economic costs of diabetes in the U.S. in 2017*. http://care.diabetesjournals.org/content/41/5/917.long
- American Diabetes Association. (2018b). Standards of medical care in diabetes—2018. Diabetes Care, 41(Supplement 1), S1–S2. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc18-Sint01
- American Diabetes Association. (2019a). 2. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes: Standards of medical care in diabetes—2019. *Diabetes Care*, 42(Supplement 1), S13–S28. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc19-S002
- American Diabetes Association. (2019b). 5. Lifestyle management: Standards of medical care in diabetes—2019. *Diabetes Care*, 42(Supplement 1), S46–S60. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc19-S005
- American Diabetes Association. (2019c). 6. Glycemic targets: Standards of medical care in diabetes—2019. *Diabetes Care*, 42(Supplement 1), S61–S70. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc19-S006

- American Diabetes Association. (2019d). 11. Microvascular complications and foot care: Standards of medical care in diabetes—2019. *Diabetes Care*, 42(Supplement 1), S124–S138. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc19-S011
- American Diabetes Association. (n.d.). Living with diabetes.

http://www.diabetes.org/living-with-diabetes/complications/

- American Heart Association. (2015). *Cardiovascular disease and diabetes*. Retrieved October 26, 2018, from www.heart.org website: https://www.heart.org/en/healthtopics/diabetes/why-diabetes-matters/cardiovascular-disease--diabetes
- Antonio, J. P., Sarmento, R. A., & de Almeida, J. C. (2019). Diet quality and glycemic control in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *119*(4), 652–658. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2018.11.006
- Arab American Institute. (n.d.). *Demographics*. Arab American Institute. http://www.aaiusa.org/demographics
- Arab American Institute. (2003). *Florida*. Assyrian International News Agency. http://www.aina.org/releases/FLdemographics.pdf
- Arab American Institute. (2009). *Our history*. Arab American Institute. http://www.aaiusa.org/our-history
- Arab American Institute. (2015). North Carolina. Arab American Institute. https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/aai/pages/7706/attachments/original/1474 645184/NorthCarolina2015.pdf?1474645184).

Armstrong, D. G., Boulton, A. J. M., & Bus, S. A. (2017). Diabetic foot ulcers and their recurrence. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 376(24), 2367–2375. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1615439

Arrendale, J. R., Cherian, S. E., Zineh, I., Chirico, M. J., & Taylor, J. R. (2008). Assessment of glycated hemoglobin using A1CNow+™ Point-of-Care device as compared to central laboratory testing. *Journal of Diabetes Science and Technology (Online)*, 2(5), 822–827.

Aseeri, A. (2020). Health literacy, social support, and diabetes self care among individuals of Arab descent (Doctoral dissertation, Wayne State University).
 Wayne State University Dissertations.

https://digitalcommons.wayne.edu/oa_dissertations/2464

- Asi, M., & Beaulieu, D. (2013). Arab Households in the United States, 2006-2010. US Department of Commerce, Economic and Statistics Administration, US Census Bureau Suitland, MA.
- Asuzu, C. C., Walker, R. J., Williams, J. S., & Egede, L. E. (2017). Pathways for the relationship between diabetes distress, depression, fatalism and glycemic control in adults with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Diabetes and Its Complications*, 31(1), 169–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2016.09.013
- Aswad, M. (2001). Health survey of the Arab, Muslim, and Chaldean American communities in Michigan. *Dearborn, MI: ACCESS*.
- Aune, D., Norat, T., Leitzmann, M., Tonstad, S., & Vatten, L. J. (2015). Physical activity and the risk of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and dose-response meta-

analysis. *European Journal of Epidemiology*, *30*(7), 529–542. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10654-015-0056-z

- Azami, G., Soh Kim Lam, Shariff-Ghazali, S., Said, S. M., Aazami, S., & Mozafari, M. (2020). Predictors of diabetes self-management behaviors in type 2 diabetes patients. *Iranian Journal of Diabetes & Obesity (IJDO)*, *12*(4). https://doi.org/10.18502/ijdo.v12i4.5180
- Bains, S. S., & Egede, L. E. (2011). Associations between health literacy, diabetes knowledge, self-care behaviors, and glycemic control in a low income population with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics*, *13*(3), 335–341. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2010.0160
- Barrett-Connor, E., Wingard, D., Wong, N., & Goldberg, R. (2018). Heart disease and diabetes. In C. C. Cowie, S. S. Casagrande, A. Menke, M. A. Cissell, M. S. Eberhardt, J. B. Meigs, E. W. Gregg, W. C. Knowler, E. Barrett-Connor, D. J. Becker, F. L. Brancati, E. J. Boyko, W. H. Herman, B. V. Howard, K. M. V. Narayan, M. Rewers, & J. E. Fradkin (Eds.), *Diabetes in America* (3rd ed.). National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (US).
- Beck, J., Greenwood, D. A., Blanton, L., Bollinger, S. T., Butcher, M. K., Condon, J. E., Cypress, M., Faulkner, P., Fischl, A. H., Francis, T., Kolb, L. E., Lavin-Tompkins, J. M., MacLeod, J., Maryniuk, M., Mensing, C., Orzeck, E. A., Pope, D. D., Pulizzi, J. L., Reed, A. A., ... Wang, J. (2017). 2017 National Standards for Diabetes Self-Management Education and Support. *The Diabetes Educator*, *43*(5), 449–464. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145721717722968

- Bennett, J. A. (2000). Mediator and moderator variables in nursing research: Conceptual and statistical differences. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 23(5), 415–420. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-240x(200010)23:5<415::aid-nur8>3.0.co;2-h
- Berardi, V., Bellettiere, J., Nativ, O., Ladislav, S., Hovell, M. F., & Baron-Epel, O.
 (2016). Fatalism, diabetes management outcomes, and the role of religiosity. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 55(2), 602–617. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-015-0067-9
- Berlie, H. D., Hammad, A., & Jaber, L. A. (2007). Health issues in the Arab American community. The use of glucose-lowering agents and aspirin among Arab
 Americans with diabetes. *Ethnicity & Disease*, *17*(2 Suppl 3), S3-42-S3-45.
- Berlie, H. D., Herman, W. H., Brown, M. B., Hammad, A., & Jaber, L. A. (2008). Quality of diabetes care in Arab Americans. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 79(2), 249–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2007.09.003
- Bertran, E. A., Fritz, H., Abbas, M., Tarakji, S., DiZazzo-Miller, R., Pociask, F. D., Lysack, C. L., Arnetz, J., & Jaber, L. A. (2015). The impact of Arab American culture on diabetes self-management education. *The Diabetes Educator*, 41(6), 748–754. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145721715607356
- Bertran, E. A., Pinelli, N. R., Sills, S. J., & Jaber, L. A. (2017). The Arab American experience with diabetes: Perceptions, myths and implications for culturallyspecific interventions. *Primary Care Diabetes*, 11(1), 13–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcd.2016.07.004

Brittingham, A., & De la Cruz, G. P. (2005). *We the people of Arab ancestry in the United States*. US Census Bureau Washington, DC.

Bukhsh, A., Khan, T. M., Sarfraz Nawaz, M., Sajjad Ahmed, H., Chan, K. G., & Goh, B.-H. (2019). Association of diabetes knowledge with glycemic control and self-care practices among Pakistani people with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity: Targets and Therapy*, *12*, 1409–1417. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S209711

Bukhsh, A., Lee, S. W. H., Pusparajah, P., Khan, A. H., & Khan, T. M. (2017).
Psychometric properties of the Urdu version of Diabetes Knowledge
Questionnaire. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 5.
https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2017.00139

Bukht, M. S., Ahmed, K. R., Hossain, S., Masud, P., Sultana, S., & Khanam, R. (2019).
Association between physical activity and diabetic complications among
Bangladeshi type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews*, *13*(1), 806–809. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2018.11.069

- Burghardt, K. J., Masri, D. E., Dass, S. E., Shikwana, S. S., & Jaber, L. A. (2017).
 Association between haptoglobin gene and insulin resistance in Arab-Americans. *Biomarkers in Medicine*, *11*(11), 937–945. https://doi.org/10.2217/bmm-2017-0094
- Bus, S. A., Lavery, L. A., Monteiro-Soares, M., Rasmussen, A., Raspovic, A., Sacco, I. C.N., & van Netten, J. J. (2020). Guidelines on the prevention of foot ulcers in

persons with diabetes (IWGDF 2019 update). *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews*, *36*(S1), e3269. https://doi.org/10.1002/dmrr.3269

- Calvo-Maroto, A. M., Esteve-Taboada, J. J., Pérez-Cambrodí, R. J., Madrid-Costa, D., & Cerviño, A. (2016). Pilot study on visual function and fundus autofluorescence assessment in diabetic patients. *Journal of Ophthalmology*, 2016, Article ID 1287847. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1287847
- Canedo, J. R., Miller, S. T., Schlundt, D., Fadden, M. K., & Sanderson, M. (2018).
 Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Diabetes Quality of Care: The Role of Healthcare
 Access and Socioeconomic Status. *Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*, 5(1), 7–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-016-0335-8
- Cansu, G. B., Taşkiran, B., Yorulmaz, G., Doğan, H., & Dinçtürk, C. (2017). Is group diabetes education effective on hemoglobin A1c level? *The European Research Journal*, 4(3), 193–198. https://doi.org/10.18621/eurj.341094
- Casagrande, S. S., & Cowie, C. C. (2018). Health insurance and diabetes. In C. C. Cowie,
 S. S. Casagrande, A. Menke, M. A. Cissell, M. S. Eberhardt, J. B. Meigs, E. W.
 Gregg, W. C. Knowler, E. Barrett-Connor, D. J. Becker, F. L. Brancati, E. J.
 Boyko, W. H. Herman, B. V. Howard, K. M. V. Narayan, M. Rewers, & J. E.
 Fradkin (Eds.), *Diabetes in America* (3rd ed.). National Institute of Diabetes and
 Digestive and Kidney Diseases (US).
- Casagrande, S. S., Sotres-Alvarez, D., Avilés-Santa, L., O'Brien, M. J., Palacios, C., Pérez, C. M., Reina, S. A., Wang, X., Qim Q., Giachello, A. L., Espinoza Giacinto, R. A., & Cowie, C. C. (2018). Variations of dietary intake by glycemic

status and Hispanic/Latino heritage in the Hispanic Community Health
Study/Study of Latinos (HCHS/SOL). *BMJ Open Diabetes Research and Care*,
6(1), e000486. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjdrc-2017-000486

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2011). *National Diabetes fact sheet, 2011*. Retrieved from http://sunshinepando.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/nationaldiabetes-fact-sheet-2011-Sunshine-Prosthetics-and-Orthotics-Wayne-NJ.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2016). U.S. Diabetes Surveillance System. Retrieved February 4, 2019, from

https://gis.cdc.gov/grasp/diabetes/DiabetesAtlas.html

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2017). *National diabetes statistics report,* 2017: Estimates of diabetes and its burden in the United States. Retrieved from Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Dept of Health and Human Services; 2017 website:

https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/data/statistics/national-diabetes-statistics-report.pdf

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *National diabetes statistics report,* 2020. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Colberg, S. R., Sigal, R. J., Yardley, J. E., Riddell, M. C., Dunstan, D. W., Dempsey, P.
 C., Horton, E. S., Castorino, K., & Tate, D. F. (2016). Physical activity/exercise and diabetes: A position statement of the American Diabetes Association. *Diabetes Care*, 39(11), 2065–2079. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc16-1728

- Dallo, F. J., & Borrell, L. N. (2006). Self-reported diabetes and hypertension among Arab Americans in the United States. *Ethnicity and Disease*, *16*(3), 699.
- Dallo, F. J., Ruterbusch, J. J., Kirma, J. D., Schwartz, K., & Fakhouri, M. (2016). A health profile of Arab Americans in Michigan: A novel approach to using a hospital administrative database. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, *18*(6), 1449–1454. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-015-0296-8
- Dallo, F. J., Ruterbusch, J. J., McCullough, J. R., Sreedhar, S., Schwartz, K., & Mulhem,
 E. (2018). Diabetes management among Arab Americans who sought care at a large metropolitan hospital system in Michigan. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-018-0777-7
- Dallo, F. J., Schwartz, K., Ruterbusch, J. J., Booza, J., & Williams, D. R. (2012).
 Mortality rates among Arab Americans in Michigan. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health / Center for Minority Public Health*, 14(2), 236–241.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-011-9441-1
- Darawad, M. W., Hammad, S., Samarkandi, O. A., Hamdan-Mansour, A. M., & Khalil, A.
 A. (2017). Evaluating the psychometric properties of the Arabic version of the
 Diabetes Distress Scale. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing & Mental Health Services*, 55(9), 43–51. https://doi.org/10.3928/02793695-20170818-12
- Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group, Knowler, W. C., Fowler, S. E., Hamman,R. F., Christophi, C. A., Hoffman, H. J., ... Nathan, D. M. (2009). 10-year follow-up of diabetes incidence and weight loss in the Diabetes Prevention Program

Outcomes Study. *Lancet (London, England)*, *374*(9702), 1677–1686. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61457-4

DiZazzo-Miller, R., Pociask, F. D., Bertran, E. A., Fritz, H. A., Abbas, M., Tarakji, S.,
Lysack, C. L., Jaber, L. A., & Arnetz, J. (2017). Diabetes is devastating, and
insulin is a death sentence: Provider perspectives of diabetes self-management in
Arab-American patients. *Clinical Diabetes: A Publication of the American Diabetes Association*, 35(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.2337/cd15-0030

Drew, E. M., & Schoenberg, N. E. (2011). Deconstructing fatalism: Ethnographic perspectives on women's decision making about cancer prevention and treatment. *Medical Anthropology Quarterly*, 25(2), 164–182. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1548-1387.2010.01136.x

Dunn, S. M., Bryson, J. M., Hoskins, P. L., Alford, J. B., Handelsman, D. J., & Turtle, J.
R. (1984). Development of the Diabetes Knowledge (DKN) Scales: Forms
DKNA, DKNB, and DKNC. *Diabetes Care*, 7(1), 36–41.
https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.7.1.36

Eberhardt, M. S., Casagrande, S. S., & Cowie, C. C. (2018). Sociodemographic
Characteristics of Persons with Diabetes. In C. C. Cowie, S. S. Casagrande, A.
Menke, M. A. Cissell, M. S. Eberhardt, J. B. Meigs, E. W. Gregg, W. C. Knowler,
E. Barrett-Connor, D. J. Becker, F. L. Brancati, E. J. Boyko, W. H. Herman, B. V.
Howard, K. M. V. Narayan, M. Rewers, & J. E. Fradkin (Eds.), *Diabetes in America* (3rd ed.). National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney
Diseases (US). http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK567995/

- Egede, L. E., & Bonadonna, R. J. (2003). Diabetes self-management in African Americans: An exploration of the role of fatalism. *The Diabetes Educator*, *29*(1), 105–115. https://doi.org/10.1177/014572170302900115
- Egede, L. E., & Ellis, C. (2009). Development and psychometric properties of the 12-Item Diabetes Fatalism Scale. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 25(1), 61– 66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-009-1168-5
- Eigenmann, C. A., Skinner, T., & Colagiuri, R. (2011). Development and validation of a diabetes knowledge questionnaire. *Practical Diabetes International*, 28(4), 166– 170d. https://doi.org/10.1002/pdi.1586
- El Hajj, D. G., Cook, P. F., Magilvy, K., Galbraith, M. E., Gilbert, L., & Corwin, M.
 (2017). Tobacco use among Arab immigrants living in Colorado: Prevalence and cultural predictors. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 28(2), 179–186. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659615617512
- El Masri, D., Koscielniak, N., Piatt, G., DiZazzo-Miller, R., Arnetz, J., & Jaber, L. A.
 (2020). Barriers and facilitators to perceived diabetes self-management in Arab American patients with diabetes. *Primary Care Diabetes*, *14*(3), 232–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcd.2019.09.002
- El Masri, D. E., Piatt, G., Koscielniak, N. J., & Jaber, L. (2018). Barriers and facilitators to perceived diabetes self-management in Arab Americans with Diabetes.
 Diabetes, 67(Supplement 1), 654–P. https://doi.org/10.2337/db18-654-P

- El-Sayed, A. M., & Galea, S. (2009). The health of Arab-Americans living in the United States: A systematic review of the literature. *BMC Public Health*, 9, 272. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-9-272
- El-Sayed, A. M., Tracy, M., Scarborough, P., & Galea, S. (2011). Ethnic inequalities in mortality: The case of Arab-Americans. *PLOS ONE*, 6(12), e29185. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0029185
- Farran, N., Sukkarieh-Haraty, O. A., Bakhour, D. A., & Bassil, M. (2019). 815-P: Eating behaviors, personality traits, and diabetes fatalism: Predictors of HbA1c in Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes*, 68(Supplement 1). https://doi.org/10.2337/db19-815-P
- Felix, H., Rowland, B., Long, C. R., Narcisse, M. R., Piel, M., Goulden, P. A., & McElfish, P. A. (2018). Diabetes self-care behaviors among Marshallese adults living in the United States. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 20(6), 1500–1507.
- Fisher, L., Gonzalez, J. S., & Polonsky, W. H. (2014). The confusing tale of depression and distress in patients with diabetes: A call for greater clarity and precision. *Diabetic Medicine: A Journal of the British Diabetic Association*, 31(7), 764–772. https://doi.org/10.1111/dme.12428
- Fisher, L., Hessler, D. M., Polonsky, W. H., & Mullan, J. (2012). When is diabetes distress clinically meaningful?: Establishing cut points for the Diabetes Distress Scale. *Diabetes Care*, DC_111572. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-1572
- Fisher, L., Mullan, J. T., Arean, P., Glasgow, R. E., Hessler, D., & Masharani, U. (2010).Diabetes distress but not clinical depression or depressive symptoms is associated

with glycemic control in both cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses. *Diabetes Care*, *33*(1), 23–28. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc09-1238

Fisher, L., Mullan, J. T., Skaff, M. M., Glasgow, R. E., Arean, P., & Hessler, D. (2009).
Predicting diabetes distress in patients with Type 2 diabetes: A longitudinal study. *Diabetic Medicine*, 26(6), 622–627. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-5491.2009.02730.x

- Fitzgerald, J. T., Funnell, M. M., Anderson, R. M., Nwankwo, R., Stansfield, R. B., & Piatt, G. A. (2016). Validation of the Revised Brief Diabetes Knowledge Test (DKT2). *The Diabetes Educator*, 42(2), 178–187. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145721715624968
- Fitzgerald, J. T., Funnell, M. M., Hess, G. E., Barr, P. A., Anderson, R. M., & Davis, W.
 K. (1998). The reliability and validity of a brief diabetes knowledge test. *Diabetes Care*, 21(5), 706–710. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.21.5.706
- Franklin, M. D., Schlundt, D. G., McClellan, L. H., Kinebrew, T., Sheats, J., Belue, R., Brown, A., Smikes, D., Patel, K., & Hargreaves, M. (2007). Religious fatalism and its association with health behaviors and outcomes. *American Journal of Health Behavior*, 31(6), 563–572. https://doi.org/10.5555/ajhb.2007.31.6.563
- Fritz, H., DiZazzo-Miller, R., Bertran, E. A., Pociask, F. D., Tarakji, S., Arnetz, J., Lysack, C. L., & Jaber, L. A. (2016). Diabetes self-management among Arab Americans: patient and provider perspectives. *BMC International Health and Human Rights*, 16, 22. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12914-016-0097-8

- Funnell, M. M., Brown, T. L., Childs, B. P., Haas, L. B., Hosey, G. M., Jensen, B., ...
 Weiss, M. A. (2009). National standards for diabetes self-management education. *Diabetes Care*, 32(Supplement 1), S87–S94. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc09-S087
- George, H., Rakesh, P. S., Krishna, M., Alex, R., Abraham, V. J., George, K., & Prasad, J. H. (2013). Foot care knowledge and practices and the prevalence of peripheral neuropathy among people with diabetes attending a secondary care rural hospital in Southern India. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, 2(1), 27. https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.109938
- Ghadban, R., Haddad, L., An, K., Thacker II, L. R., & Salyer, J. (2016). Smoking behavior in Arab Americans: A systematic review. *Journal of Community Medicine & Health Education*, 6, 462. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659618783235
- Ghadban, R., Haddad, L., Thacker, L. R., An, K., Balster, R. L., & Salyer, J. (2019).
 Smoking behaviors in Arab Americans: Acculturation and health beliefs. *Journal* of Transcultural Nursing, 30(2), 115–123.
 - https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659618783235
- Gliner, J. A., Morgan, G. A., & Leech, N. L. (2017). *Research methods in applied settings: An integrated approach to design and analysis* (3rd ed.). Routledge.
- Gu, K., Cowie, C. C., & Harris, M. I. (1998). Mortality in adults with and without diabetes in a national cohort of the U.S. population, 1971-1993. *Diabetes Care; Alexandria*, 21(7), 1138–1145.

- Hag Hamed, D. (2014). The influence of fatalism on health beliefs of diabetic patients in Khartoum: A comparison between the Copts and Muslims. Retrieved from https://bora.uib.no/handle/1956/8214
- Hag Hamed, D., & Daniel, M. (2019). The influence of fatalistic beliefs on health beliefs among diabetics in Khartoum, Sudan: A comparison between Coptic Christians and Sunni Muslims. *Global Health Promotion*, 26(3), 15–22.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1757975917715884
- Halim, M., & Halim, A. (2019). The effects of inflammation, aging and oxidative stress on the pathogenesis of diabetes mellitus (type 2 diabetes). *Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews*, *13*(2), 1165–1172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2019.01.040
- Hassan, S. M. E. (2017). Adherence to diabetic self-care activities in adolescent and factors contributing to their management within Sakaka City in Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Nursing and Health Science*, 4(4), 37.
 https://doi.org/7190226
- Hassanein, M., Al-Arouj, M., Hamdy, O., Bebakar, W. M. W., Jabbar, A., Al-Madani, A.,
 ... Ben-Nakhi, A. (2017). Diabetes and Ramadan: Practical guidelines. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, *126*, 303–316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2017.03.003
- Heisler, M., Piette, J. D., Spencer, M., Kieffer, E., & Vijan, S. (2005). The relationship between knowledge of recent HbA1c values and diabetes care understanding and

self-management. Diabetes Care, 28(4), 816-822.

https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.28.4.816

Hermanns, N., Bremmer, M. A., & Snoek, F. J. (2018). Diabetes distress. In *Depression* and type 2 diabetes. Oxford University Press. http://oxfordmedicine.com/view/10.1093/med/9780198789284.001.0001/med-9780198789284-chapter-8

Heron, M. (2018). Deaths: Leading causes for 2016 [Vol 67 no 6]. Retrieved from National Center for Health Statistics website: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr67/nvsr67 06.pdf

Hess, G. E., & Davis, W. K. (1983). The validation of a Diabetes Patient Knowledge Test. Diabetes Care, 6(6), 591–596. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.6.6.591

International Diabetes Federation. (2017). *IDF Diabetes Atalas* (No. 18). http://diabetesatlas.org/IDF Diabetes Atlas 8e interactive EN/

Islam, S. M. S., Niessen, L. W., Seissler, J., Ferrari, U., Biswas, T., Islam, A., & Lechner, A. (2015). Diabetes knowledge and glycemic control among patients with type 2 diabetes in Bangladesh. *SpringerPlus*, 4(1), 284. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40064-015-1103-7

Jaber, L., Al-Kassab, A. S., & Dallo, F. J. (2014). Diabetes Mellitus Among Arab Americans. In S. C. Nassar-McMillan, K. J. Ajrouch, & J. Hakim-Larson (Eds.), *Biopsychosocial perspectives on Arab Americans: Culture, development, and health.* Springer.
- Jaber, L. A., Brown, M. B., Hammad, A., Nowak, S. N., Zhu, Q., Ghafoor, A., & Herman,
 W. H. (2003). Epidemiology of diabetes among Arab Americans. *Diabetes Care*,
 26(2), 308–313. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.26.2.308
- Jaber, L. A., Brown, M. B., Hammad, A., Zhu, Q., & Herman, W. H. (2003). Lack of acculturation is a risk factor for diabetes in Arab immigrants in the US. *Diabetes Care*, 26(7), 2010–2014.
- Jaber, L. A., Brown, M. B., Hammad, A., Zhu, Q., & Herman, W. H. (2004). The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome among Arab Americans. *Diabetes Care*, 27(1), 234–238.
- Jamal, A. A., & Naber, N. C. (2008). Race and Arab Americans before and after 9/11: from invisible citizens to visible subjects. Syracuse University Press.
- Jannoo, Z., Wah, Y. B., Lazim, A. M., & Hassali, M. A. (2017). Examining diabetes distress, medication adherence, diabetes self-care activities, diabetes-specific quality of life and health-related quality of life among type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Journal of Clinical & Translational Endocrinology*, 9, 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcte.2017.07.003
- John, A.-M. (2018). Diabetes distress—Provider perspectives. *Diabetes*, 67(Supplement 1), 67–LB. https://doi.org/10.2337/db18-67-LB
- Kahan, D. (2011). Arab American college students' physical activity and body composition. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 82(1), 118–128. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2011.10599728

- Kassahun, T., Gesesew, H., Mwanri, L., & Eshetie, T. (2016). Diabetes related knowledge, self-care behaviors and adherence to medications among diabetic patients in Southwest Ethiopia: A cross-sectional survey. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, *16*, 28. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12902-016-0114-x
- Kayyali, R. A. (2018). Race, religion and identity: Arab Christians in the United States. *Culture and Religion*, 19(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/14755610.2017.1402797
- Kline, R. B. (2016). *Principles and practice of structural equation modeling* (4th ed.). The Guilford Press.
- Konen, J., & Page, J. (2011). The state of diabetes in North Carolina. North Carolina Medical Journal, 72(5), 373–378. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22416514/
- Kridli, S. A.-O., Herman, W. H., Brown, M. B., Fakhouri, H., & Jaber, L. A. (2006). The epidemiology of diabetes and its risk factors among Chaldean Americans. *Ethnicity & Disease*, 16(2), 351–356.
- Kueh, Y. C., Morris, T., & Ismail, A.-A.-S. (2017). Diabetes knowledge, attitudes, selfmanagement, and quality of life among people with type 2 diabetes mellitus – A comparison between Australia- and Malaysia-based Samples. *Pertanika Journal* of Science and Technology, 25(1), 121–138.
- Kurnia, A. D., Amatayakul, A., & Karuncharernpanit, S. (2017). Predictors of diabetes self-management among type 2 diabetics in Indonesia: Application theory of the health promotion model. *International Journal of Nursing Sciences*, 4(3), 260– 265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnss.2017.06.010

- Lange, L. J., & Piette, J. D. (2006). Personal models for diabetes in context and patients' health status. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 29(3), 239–253. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-006-9049-4
- Liese, A. D., Weis, K. E., Schulz, M., & Tooze, J. A. (2009). Food intake patterns associated with incident type 2 diabetes: The insulin resistance atherosclerosis study. *Diabetes Care*, 32(2), 263–268. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc08-1325
- Lorig, K. R., & Holman, H. R. (2003). Self-management education: History, definition, outcomes, and mechanisms. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 26(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15324796ABM2601_01
- Mairghani, M., Elmusharaf, K., Patton, D., Burns, J., Eltahir, O., Jassim, G., & Moore, Z. (2017). The prevalence and incidence of diabetic foot ulcers among five countries in the Arab world: a systematic review. *Journal of Wound Care*. https://doi.org/10.12968/jowc.2017.26.Sup9.S27
- Management, O. of, & Budget. (1997). Revisions to the standards for the classification of federal data on race and ethnicity. *Federal Register*, *62*(210), 58782–58790.
- Margolis, D. J., Malay, D. S., Hoffstad, O. J., Leonard, C. E., MaCurdy, T., de Nava, K.
 L., Tan, Y., Molina, T., & Siegel, K. L. (2011). Incidence of diabetic foot ulcer and lower extremity amputation among Medicare beneficiaries, 2006 to 2008. *Data Points Publication Series*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK65149/
- Mariye, T., Tasew, H., Teklay, G., Gerensea, H., & Daba, W. (2018). Magnitude of diabetes self-care practice and associated factors among type two adult diabetic

patients following at public Hospitals in central zone, Tigray Region, Ethiopia, 2017. *BMC Research Notes*, *11*, 380. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-018-3489-0

- Mayberry, L. S., Bergner, E. M., Chakkalakal, R. J., Elasy, T. A., & Osborn, C. Y. (2016).
 Self-care disparities among adults with type 2 diabetes in the U.S. *Current Diabetes Reports*, *16*(11), 113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11892-016-0796-5</u>
- Menke, A., Knowler, W. C., & Cowie, C. C. (2018). Physical and metabolic characteristics of persons with diabetes and prediabetes. In C. C. Cowie, S. S. Casagrande, A. Menke, M. A. Cissell, M. S. Eberhardt, J. B. Meigs, E. W. Gregg, W. C. Knowler, E. Barrett-Connor, D. J. Becker, F. L. Brancati, E. J. Boyko, W. H. Herman, B. V. Howard, K. M. V. Narayan, M. Rewers, & J. E. Fradkin (Eds.), *Diabetes in America* (3rd ed.). National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (US).
- Mertler, C. A., & Reinhart, R. V. (2017). Advanced and multivariate statistical methods: Practical application and interpretation (6th ed.). Routledge.
- Morgan, M., Downer, S., & Lopinsky, T. (2014). The diabetes epidemic in North Carolina: Policies for moving forward. Providing Access to Healthy Solutions. http://www.diabetespolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/FINAL_-North_Carolina_PATHS_Report_5-13-14.pdf
- Myers, P. R., Shoqirat, N., Allen, D. H., & Dardas, L. A. (2019). Patients with diabetes observing Ramadan: The experience of Muslims in the United States. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2018.12.011

- Nabolsi, M. M., & Carson, A. M. (2011). Spirituality, illness and personal responsibility: The experience of Jordanian Muslim men with coronary artery disease. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 25(4), 716–724. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6712.2011.00882.x
- National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (US) Office on Smoking and Health. (2014). *The Health Consequences of Smoking—50 Years of Progress: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK179276/
- National Center for Health Statistics. (2016). *Chapter 8: diabetes. Healthy people 2020 Midcourse review*. Retrieved from Hyattsville, MD: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention website: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hpdata2020/HP2020MCR-C08-Diabetes.pdf

Neumayer, H., Weir, S., Fussman, C., & McKane, P. (2017). Health risk behaviors among Arab adults within the state of Michigan: 2016 Arab/Chaldean behavioral risk factor survey. Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, Lifecourse epidemiology and genomics division and health disparities reduction and minority health section website.

https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/ABRFS_Annual_Report_2016_618 461 7.pdf

North Carolina Division of Public Health Diabetes Prevention and Control. (2013). *The Burden of Diabetes in North Carolina: Brief 2013 Report.* 10. Nydell, M. K. (1987). Understanding Arabs: A guide for westerners. *Emotion*, 40, 3.

- Odeh Yosef, A. R. (2008). Health beliefs, practice, and priorities for health care of Arab Muslims in the United States: Implications for nursing care. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 19(3), 284–291.
- Omu, O., Al-Obaidi, S., & Reynolds, F. (2014). Religious faith and psychosocial adaptation among stroke patients in Kuwait: A mixed method study. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 53(2), 538–551. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-012-9662-1
- Özcan, B., Rutters, F., Snoek, F. J., Roosendaal, M., Sijbrands, E. J., Elders, P. J. M., ...
 Schram, M. T. (2018). High diabetes distress among ethnic minorities is not explained by metabolic, cardiovascular, or lifestyle factors: Findings from the Dutch diabetes pearl cohort. *Diabetes Care*, *41*(9), 1854–1861.
 https://doi.org/10.2337/dc17-2181
- Pan, W., Ge, S., Xu, Y., & Toobert, D. (2019). Cross-validating a structural model of factors influencing diabetes self-management in Chinese Americans with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, *30*(2), 163–172. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659618790085
- Pan, A., Wang, Y., Talaei, M., Hu, F. B., & Wu, T. (2015). Relation of active, passive, and quitting smoking with incident type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*, 3(12), 958–967. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-8587(15)00316-2
- Pawaskar, M., Iglay, K., Witt, E. A., Engel, S. S., & Rajpathak, S. (2018). Impact of the severity of hypoglycemia on health - Related quality of life, productivity, resource

use, and costs among US patients with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Diabetes and Its Complications*, *32*(5), 451–457.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2018.01.012

PennState Eberly College of Science (n.d.), STAT 501: Regression Methods, 13.1 -Weighted Least Squares. Retrieved from https://online.stat.psu.edu/stat501/lesson/13/13.1

- Peraj, E., Subhani, M. R., Jeong, J., Vaknin, O. S., & Twarog, J. P. (2019). Characteristics among adult patients with diabetes who received a foot exam by a health care provider in the past year: An analysis of NHANES 2011-2016. *Primary Care Diabetes*, 13(3), 242–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcd.2018.11.004
- Perrin, N. E., Davies, M. J., Robertson, N., Snoek, F. J., & Khunti, K. (2017). The prevalence of diabetes-specific emotional distress in people with Type 2 diabetes:
 A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetic Medicine*, *34*(11), 1508–1520.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/dme.13448</u>
- Phillips, E., Rahman, R., & Mattfeldt-Beman, M. (2018). Relationship Between Diabetes Knowledge, Glycemic Control, and Associated Health Conditions. *Diabetes Spectrum*, 31(2), 196–199. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/ds17-0058</u>
- Pinelli, N. R., & Jaber, L. A. (2011). Practices of Arab American patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus during Ramadan. *Journal of Pharmacy Practice*, 24(2), 211– 215. https://doi.org/10.1177/0897190010367432

- Pinelli, N. R., Jaber, L. A., Brown, M. B., & Herman, W. H. (2010). Serum 25-hydroxy vitamin d and insulin resistance, metabolic syndrome, and glucose intolerance among Arab Americans. *Diabetes Care*, 33(6), 1373–1375.
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2012). Nursing research: Generating and assessing evidence for nursing practice (9th ed.). Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Polonsky, W. H., Fisher, L., Earles, J., Dudl, R. J., Lees, J., Mullan, J., & Jackson, R. A. (2005). Assessing psychosocial distress in diabetes: Development of the Diabetes Distress Scale. *Diabetes Care*, *28*(3), 626–631. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.28.3.626
- Pouladi, F. A. (2018). Diabetes knowledge, self-efficacy, social support, and diabetes selfmanagement affecting type II diabetes outcomes in Qataris (Doctoral dissertation, Case Western Reserve University).
- Powe, B. D., & Finnie, R. (2003). Cancer fatalism: The state of the science. *Cancer Nursing*, *26*(6), 454.
- Powers, M. A., Bardsley, J., Cypress, M., Duker, P., Funnell, M. M., Fischl, A. H.,
 Maryniuk, M. D., Siminerio, L., & Vivian, E. (2015). Diabetes self-management
 education and support in type 2 diabetes: A joint position statement of the
 American Diabetes Association, the American Association of Diabetes Educators,
 and the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. *Diabetes Care*, *38*(7), 1372–1382.
 https://doi.org/10.2337/dc15-0730

- Romacho, T., Elsen, M., Röhrborn, D., & Eckel, J. (2014). Adipose tissue and its role in organ crosstalk. *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 210(4), 733–753. https://doi.org/10.1111/apha.12246
- Ruiu, G. (2012, July 16). Is fatalism a cultural belief? An empirical analysis on the origin of fatalistic tendencies [MPRA Paper]. Retrieved February 17, 2019, from https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/41705/
- Ryan, P., & Sawin, K. J. (2009). The Individual and Family Self-management Theory: Background and perspectives on context, process, and outcomes. *Nursing Outlook*, 57(4), 217–225.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.outlook.2008.10.004
- Saleh, F., Afnan, F., Ara, F., Mumu, S. J., & Khan, A. A. (2017). Diabetes education, knowledge improvement, attitudes and self-care activities among patients with type 2 diabetes in Bangladesh. *Jundishapur Journal of Health Sciences*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.17795/jjhs-36058
- Salinitri, F. D., Pinelli, N. R., Martin, E. T., & Jaber, L. A. (2013). Insulin sensitivity and secretion in Arab Americans with glucose intolerance. *Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics*, 15(12), 1019–1024. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2013.0045
- Samhan, H. H. (2001). Who are Arab Americans?

http://www.arabvoices.net/docs/whoarearabamericans.pdf

Samhan, H. (2014). Intra-ethnic diversity and religion. In S. C. Nassar-McMillan, K. J. Ajrouch, & J. Hakim-Larson (Eds.), *Biopsychosocial perspectives on Arab Americans: Culture, development, and health.* Springer.

- Sausa, V. (2003). Testing a conceptual framework for diabetes self-care management (Doctoral dissertation, Case Western Reserve University, 2003). *Dissertation Abstract International*, 64, 3193.
- Sayah, F. A., Qiu, W., & Johnson, J. A. (2016). Health literacy and health-related quality of life in adults with type 2 diabetes: a longitudinal study. *Quality of Life Research*, 25(6), 1487–1494. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-015-1184-3
- Schmitt, A., Bendig, E., Baumeister, H., Hermanns, N., & Kulzer, B. (2021). Associations of depression and diabetes distress with self-management behavior and glycemic control. *Health Psychology*, 40(2), 113–124. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0001037
- Schmitt, A., Gahr, A., Hermanns, N., Kulzer, B., Huber, J., & Haak, T. (2013). The Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaire (DSMQ): development and evaluation of an instrument to assess diabetes self-care activities associated with glycaemic control. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, *11*(1), 138. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-11-138
- Schmitt, A., Reimer, A., Kulzer, B., Haak, T., Ehrmann, D., & Hermanns, N. (2015). How to assess diabetes distress: Comparison of the Problem Areas in Diabetes Scale (PAID) and the Diabetes Distress Scale (DDS). *Diabetic Medicine*, *33*(6), 835–843. https://doi.org/10.1111/dme.12887
- Scott, R. A., Langenberg, C., Sharp, S., Franks, P., Rolandsson, O., Drogan, D., van der Schouw, Y. T., Ekelund, U., Kerrison, N. D., Ardanaz, E., Arriola, L., Balkau, B., Barricarte, A., Barroso, I., Bendinelli, B., Beulens, J. W. J., Boeing, H., de Lauzon-Guillain, B., Deloukas, P., ... Wareham, N. (2013). The link between

family history and risk of type 2 diabetes is not explained by anthropometric, lifestyle or genetic risk factors: The EPIC-InterAct Study. *Diabetologia*, *56*(1), 60–69. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-012-2715-x

- Secretary's Advisory Committee on Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Objectives for 2020. (2008). Phase 1 Report: *Recommendations for the framework and format of Healthy People 2020*. Retrieved February 26, 2019, from https://www.healthypeople.gov/sites/default/files/PhaseI_0.pdf
- Setia, M. S. (2016). Methodology series module 3: Cross-sectional studies. *Indian Journal of Dermatology*, 61(3), 261–264. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5154.182410
- Setiawati, E. M., Sae-Sia, W., & Kitrungrote, L. (2018). Predicting factors of diabetic foot care behaviors among type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *GSTF Journal of Nursing and Health Care (JNHC)*, 5(1).
- Shah, S. M., Ayash, C., Pharaon, N. A., & Gany, F. M. (2008). Arab American immigrants in New York: Health care and cancer knowledge, attitudes, and beliefs. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 10(5), 429–436. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-007-9106-2
- Shara, N. M., Zeymo, A., Abudiab, Z., Umans, J. G., Abu-Bader, S., Getaneh, A., & Howard, B. V. (2017). Depression, metabolic syndrome, and locus of control in Arab Americans living in the DC metropolitan area: A structural equation model. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-017-0626-0

Smitka, K., & Marešová, D. (2015). Adipose tissue as an endocrine organ: An update on pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory microenvironment. *Prague Med Rep*, *116*(2), 87–111.

Solnyshkina, M., Zamaletdinov, R., Gorodetskaya, L., & Gabitov, A. (2017). Evaluating text complexity and Flesch-Kincaid Grade Level. *Journal of Social Studies Education Research*, 8(3), 238–248.

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1162266.pdf

- Speight, J., & Bradley, C. (2001). The ADKnowl: identifying knowledge deficits in diabetes care. *Diabetic Medicine*, 18(8), 626–633. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1464-5491.2001.00537.x
- Stratton, I. M., Adler, A. I., Neil, H. A. W., Matthews, D. R., Manley, S. E., Cull, C. A., Hadden, D., Turner, R. C., & Holman, R. R. (2000). Association of glycaemia with macrovascular and microvascular complications of type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 35): Prospective observational study. *BMJ*, *321*(7258), 405–412. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.321.7258.405
- Sukkarieh-Haraty, O., Egede, L. E., Kharma, J. A., & Bassil, M. (2017). Diabetes fatalism and its emotional distress subscale are independent predictors of glycemic control among Lebanese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Ethnicity & Health*, 0(0), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1080/13557858.2017.1373075
- Sukkarieh-Haraty, O., Egede, L. E., Kharma, J. A., & Bassil, M. (2018). Predictors of diabetes fatalism among Arabs: A cross-sectional study of Lebanese adults with

type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Religion and Health*, *57*(3), 858–868. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-017-0430-0

- Summers-Gibson, L. (2019). Women with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Diabetes self-care, diabetes time management, and diabetes distress (Doctoral dissertation, Seton Hall University). https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2724
- Szoke, E., Shrayyef, M. Z., Messing, S., Woerle, H. J., Haeften, T. W. van, Meyer, C., ... Gerich, J. E. (2008). Effect of Aging on Glucose Homeostasis: Accelerated deterioration of β-cell function in individuals with impaired glucose tolerance. *Diabetes Care*, *31*(3), 539–543. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc07-1443
- Tanenbaum, M. L., Kane, N. S., Kenowitz, J., & Gonzalez, J. S. (2016). Diabetes distress from the patient's perspective: Qualitative themes and treatment regimen differences among adults with type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Diabetes and Its Complications*, 30(6), 1060–1068. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2016.04.023
- Taylor, Y. J., Davis, M. E., Mohanan, S., Robertson, S., & Robinson, M. D. (2018).
 Awareness of racial disparities in diabetes among primary care residents and preparedness to discuss disparities with patients. *Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-018-0518-6
- Timraz, S. M., Alhasanat, D. I., Albdour, M. M., Lewin, L., Giurgescu, C., & Kavanaugh, K. (2017). Challenges and strategies for conducting sensitive research with an Arab American population. *Applied Nursing Research*, 33, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2016.09.009

- Trivedi, H., Gray, L. J., Seidu, S., Davies, M. J., Charpentier, G., Lindblad, U., Kellner, C., Nolan, J., Pazderska, A., Rutten, G., Trento, M., & Khunti, K. (2017). Selfknowledge of HbA1c in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus and its association with glycaemic control. *Primary Care Diabetes*, *11*(5), 414–420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcd.2017.03.011
- UWM Self-Management Science Center Working Group. (2011). Individual and Family Self-management Theory: Definition of self-management. https://uwm.edu/nursing/research/self-management/
- Vynck, M. (2017). Heteroscedasticity in linear models: an empirical comparison of estimation methods (Master's thesis, Ghent University). https://lib.ugent.be/en/catalog/rug01:002376288?faculty=WE&i=54&lang=unddut&sticky=type-faculty-lang&type=master
- Walker, R. J., Gebregziabher, M., Martin-Harris, B., & Egede, L. E. (2014a). Independent effects of socioeconomic and psychological social determinants of health on selfcare and outcomes in Type 2 diabetes. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 36(6), 662– 668. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.06.011
- Walker, R. J., Gebregziabher, M., Martin-Harris, B., & Egede, L. E. (2014b). Quantifying direct effects of social determinants of health on glycemic control in adults with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics*, 17(2), 80–87. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2014.0166
- Walker, R. J., Gebregziabher, M., Martin-Harris, B., & Egede, L. E. (2014c). Relationship between social determinants of health and processes and outcomes in adults with

type 2 diabetes: Validation of a conceptual framework. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, *14*(1), 1–10. https//doi.org/10.1186/1472-6823-14-82

- Walker, R. J., Smalls, B. L., Hernandez-Tejada, M. A., Campbell, J. A., Davis, K. S., & Egede, L. E. (2012). Effect of diabetes fatalism on medication adherence and selfcare behaviors in adults with diabetes. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 34(6), 598– 603. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2012.07.005
- Waltz, C. F., Strickland, O., & Lenz, E. R. (2017). *Measurement in nursing and health research* (5th ed.). Springer.
- Werfalli, M. M., Kalula, S. Z., Manning, K., & Levitt, N. S. (2020). Does social support effect knowledge and diabetes self-management practices in older persons with Type 2 diabetes attending primary care clinics in Cape Town, South Africa? *PloS One*, *15*(3), e0230173. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0230173
- Wesonga, R., Guwatudde, D., Bahendeka, S. K., Mutungi, G., Nabugoomu, F., & Muwonge, J. (2016). Burden of cumulative risk factors associated with noncommunicable diseases among adults in Uganda: evidence from a national baseline survey. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, 15(1), 195. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-016-0486-6
- Wheeler, M. L., Dunbar, S. A., Jaacks, L. M., Karmally, W., Mayer-Davis, E. J., Wylie-Rosett, J., & Yancy, W. S. (2012). Macronutrients, food groups, and eating patterns in the management of diabetes: A systematic review of the literature, 2010. *Diabetes Care*, 35(2), 434–445. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-2216

- World Health Organization. (2006). Definition and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and intermediate hyperglycaemia: Report of a WHO/IDF consultation.
- World Health Organization. (2016). *Global report on diabetes*. World Health Organization.
- Xie, Z., Clair, P. S., Goldman, D. P., & Joyce, G. (2019). Racial and ethnic disparities in medication adherence among privately insured patients in the United States. *PLOS ONE*, 14(2), e0212117. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0212117
- Zakarni, Y. (2013). Determinants of health-related quality of life in Arab American patients with type 2 diabetes (Ph.D., University of San Diego). Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/1429526320/abstract/E4B8F9ADF48C46EF PQ/1
- Zheng, Y., Ley, S. H., & Hu, F. B. (2018). Global aetiology and epidemiology of type 2 diabetes mellitus and its complications. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 14(2), 88–98. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2017.151
- Zulman, D. M., Rosland, A.-M., Choi, H., Langa, K. M., & Heisler, M. (2012). The influence of diabetes psychosocial attributes and self-management practices on change in diabetes status. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 87(1), 74–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2011.07.013